

#### ABOUT IPPR

IPPR, the Institute for Public Policy Research, is the UK's leading progressive thinktank. We are an independent charitable organisation with more than 40 staff members, paid interns and visiting fellows. Our main office is in London, with IPPR North, IPPR's dedicated thinktank for the North of England, operating out of offices in Newcastle and Manchester.

The purpose of our work is to conduct and publish the results of research into and promote public education in the economic, social and political sciences, and in science and technology, including the effect of moral, social, political and scientific factors on public policy and on the living standards of all sections of the community.

IPPR
4th Floor
14 Buckingham Street
London WC2N 6DF
T: +44 (0)20 7470 6100
E: info@ippr.org
www.ippr.org
Registered charity no. 800065

This paper was first published in September 2014. © 2014 The contents and opinions in this paper are the author(s) only.



### **CONTENTS**

Su	mmary	3
I	From crisis to stasis: the economic and democratic costs of inaction	3
,	Addressing financialisation: principles for reform	5
ı	Proposals and recommendations	6
(	Conclusion	8
Int	roduction	9
(	Grounds for optimism	. 11
1. '	What is financialisation?	.13
١	What causes financialisation?	. 15
١	Why tackle financialisation?	. 17
2.	Why reform of finance has thus far 'failed'	.20
-	Financialisation and the state: an intimate relationship	. 20
-	The influence of organised finance	. 20
I	Debt and the foreclosing of the future	. 22
-	The potential for change	. 22
3.	Targeting credit at the productive economy	. 23
-	Key challenges	. 23
-	Building a credit-targeting system	. 25
I	Establishing a clear, positive remit	. 26
	dentifying powerful mechanisms for the Bank of England to achieve its targets	. 27
4.	Reasserting the public interest over the financial system	.32
ı	Establish a Monetary Commission	. 32
-	Raise minimum equity requirements	. 35
,	Strengthen oversight of the financial markets	. 38
-	Establish an EU credit-ratings agency	. 41
5.	Invest the gains of financialisation to help fund public expenditure	.43
-	The benefits of the British Future Fund	. 43
(	Operation of the British Future Fund	. 44
6.	Conclusion	.46
Re	ferences	47

#### ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Mathew Lawrence is a research fellow at IPPR.

#### **ACKNOWLEDGMENTS**

This report is published as part of IPPR's New Era Economics programme of work. We would like to thank Barrow Cadbury Trust and the Joseph Rowntree Charitable Trust for their continuing support of this programme.

The author would also like to thank Tony Dolphin, Graeme Cooke and Nick Pearce at IPPR for their support during this report and Chris Hewett and Tony Greenham for their comments on the draft.

#### SUMMARY

An effective financial sector is vital to the UK's future prosperity. Yet too often finance is divorced from the real economy, prone to generating macroeconomic instability and remote from the concerns of society. Moreover, the design of the financial sector has not only led to the misallocation of capital. 'Finance capitalism run amok', in the words of Thomas Piketty, also distributes power in a way that entrenches unjustifiable inequalities of influence and reward. These inequalities threaten the strength of our economy and the vitality of our democracy.

The process driving these shifts – financialisation – is arguably the most important structural change in British capitalism in the last 30 years. Financialisation is defined for our purposes as the 'increasing role of financial motives, financial markets, financial actors and financial institutions in the operation of the domestic and international economies' (Epstein 2005). The rise in the scale, scope and profitability of financial activity relative to the size of the UK's economy in this period is well known. For example, the balance sheet of the UK banking sector grew from 40 per cent of GDP in 1960 to 450 per cent in 2010 (Davies et al 2010), with predictions it will reach as high as 900 per cent by 2050 (Wolf 2013a); the proportion of pre-tax profits of financial corporations as a percentage of total UK pre-tax profit rose from 7 per cent to nearly 35 per cent from the mid-1980s to 2007/08 (Lapavitsas 2013); while the total amount of financial assets and liabilities of the UK rose from four to five times yearly national income to 20 times by 2010 (Piketty 2014). The consequences of financialisation more broadly, both positive and negative, are also well understood.

The purpose of this report is therefore not to add greatly to this literature. Instead it is to set out a number of principles for 'definancialisation', for rolling back the socially useless aspects of contemporary finance and advancing in their place the many creative and productive forms of finance the UK undoubtedly possesses and could nurture better. In particular, our goal is to establish policies that reassert democratic influence over the banking and 'shadow banking' systems, especially over the production and allocation of credit, which gives financial capitalism its power. By doing so, we want to reanchor finance in the real economy, as a productive servant of society, not a promiscuous master.

#### From crisis to stasis: the economic and democratic costs of inaction

The financial implosion of 2007–08 should have been used as a 'provocation to rearrange the place of finance in our economic lives' (Unger 2008). Instead, six years on from a financial crash that cost British society the equivalent sum of fighting a major war (Haldane 2012a), too little has changed. Financial crisis has ossified into relative political stasis.

This is not to suggest there has been no change. The new rules created by Basel III, the new requirement of financial institutions to create 'living wills', and the outcome of the UK's Banking Commission are all examples of significant improvements in the financial ecosystem. More examples could be cited. Nonetheless, the crucial set of interlocking institutional arrangements in the financial sector that led the global economy to the precipice remain incompletely addressed: the under-regulated privileges bestowed on banks by their right to create and channel credit privately

<sup>1</sup> See for example Dolphin 2013.

<sup>2</sup> Shadow banking refers to non-bank financial intermediaries within the financial system, who offer many of the same services as traditional banks but do so outside of the same regulatory framework.

while operating with inadequate equity ratios, corporate governance structures that embedded systemically risky incentive structures, the implicit subsidies for banks that are 'too big to fail', and the unconstrained ratcheting upwards of private debt levels.

As a result, contemporary policy debates are either inadequate or focus on treating the consequences of our financial system rather than changing its underlying structures. They are inadequate in the sense that, despite limited reform, banks 'too big to fail' operating in the UK in 2011/12 benefited from an implicit public subsidy worth an estimated £65 billion through artificially lowered operating costs, little lower than before the crash (IMF 2014a).<sup>3</sup> Yet these banks poorly serve the real economy, with net lending to UK businesses falling for almost seven years, even as mortgage and financial lending has recovered strongly (BoE 2014a). At the same time, the focus of policy is misplaced, because policies such as taxing banker bonuses, while justifiable, do not address the root cause of why the banking sector generates such high pay - it is estimated that 30-50 per cent of the difference in wages between the financial sector and the rest of the economy is due to economic rent<sup>4</sup> (Philippon and Reshef 2012, Philippon 2008). This is problematic because rent extraction is not a neutral process: it occurs at the expense of the wider economy.<sup>5</sup> Radically reducing economic rent in the financial sector must therefore be central to any long-term programme of reform. To do that, the banking sector must be reoriented away from short-term, speculative activity and towards its basic, essential functions: managing the payment system, providing appropriate levels of liquidity, and directing credit to the productive and socially useful parts of the economy to create sustainable value.

For the circulation and accumulation of capital in the financial system has become increasingly detached from productive investment, in a process of 'accumulation for accumulation's sake'. This has generated enormous returns and political power for the holders of large financial capital without providing a reciprocally strong benefit for the rest of society. This is bad for our financial ecosystem and the wider economy. However, it also underpins another crucial effect of financialisation: the hollowing out of democratic sovereignty, which has occurred as the longstanding tension between powerful financial interests and the social rights of citizens has been resolved increasingly in the favour of the former (Streeck 2011, 2014; Piketty 2014).

Indeed, this report argues that one of the most worrying long-term consequences of financialisation is this reduction in the capacity of democratic states to meet the demands of their citizens over the demands imposed on them by financial and corporate institutions, institutions which are themselves increasingly unbounded by the responsibilities imposed upon them by confident social democracies in the postwar period (see Offe 2013). In this way, financialisation has been central to the creation of what Colin Crouch has termed our era of 'post-democracy', in which democratic rules exist but are increasingly limited in application (Crouch 2004). Thomas Piketty has also underscored in meticulous detail how, without countervailing interventions, the dynamic of financialised capitalism generates stark inequalities that unpick the bonds of a shared common life necessary for meaningful, active citizenship (see Piketty 2014). Deep, fundamental reform is therefore required to reconcile the dynamics of our economy with the integrity of our democracy.

For Europe as a whole, it was estimated that banks 'too big to fail' received a subsidy in that period equal to \$300 billion. Similar research from the Federal Reserve Bank of New York has shown that the five largest US banks paid on average 0.31 percentage points less on A-rated debt than their smaller peers (Santos 2014). http://www.newyorkfed.org/research/epr/2014/1403sant.pdf

<sup>4</sup> Economists define rents as excess returns that accrue as a result of positional advantage in a market, for example as a result of exploiting a monopoly, or patent rights, or information not available to other participants in the market. Economic rent is any payment to a factor of production in excess of its opportunity cost, extracting wealth rather than adding to it.

For example, since financial markets are a zero-sum game, if hedge funds make better than average returns, then other investors must be doing worse than average. Information asymmetries in the overthe-counter (OTC) derivatives markets allow informed dealers to extract high levels of rent, even while providing a valuation service to their clients (Bolton et al 2011).

#### Addressing financialisation: principles for reform

A serious charge is therefore made against the UK's financial system: that it not only misallocates capital but also distributes power in a manner that is antithetical to a sustainable, flourishing democratic life and a vibrant economy that ensures broadbased prosperity for all. Our response is therefore framed by two animating ideas.

First, the financial system is a vital utility and the flow of credit to the real economy an essential public good which should be guided by and made accountable to democratic institutions. However, this does not mean we believe rigid, explicit targets should be set. Rather, an overarching framework should be established to ensure that credit is better directed into expanding the productive capacity of the economy. Currently, nearly 90 per cent of outstanding loans in the economy go to fund either financial companies or property deals (Wolf 2013a). In future, it would be preferable to see a more even balance between sectors, with much more credit financing non-financial production than at present.

Second, we believe that there are limits to regulation, necessary though it is.<sup>6</sup> Instead, as Roberto Unger has articulated, we should aim to change 'piece by piece and step by step, the institutions that relate finance to the real economy, if we are to recover from the present crisis in a way that helps us avoid future crises' (Unger 2008). This will require building or reforming institutions, both public and private, that are better able to create and sustain equitably shared growth. Our current set of arrangements too often embeds the reverse: the proceeds of growth are narrowly shared while it is losses that are widely socialised.

These two core arguments build on IPPR's previous report in this area, *Don't bank on it: The financialisation of the UK economy* (Dolphin 2013). As with that report, we recognise here the UK has vital comparative advantages in many areas of financial activity, such as insurance, asset management and primary equity issuance. We believe that what we propose will actually help those sectors to prosper. Nonetheless, our earlier report found that particular types of financial activity were too large to justify their current status, especially the relative profits made in the banking and shadow banking sector and the pay such profit levels support. It should be stressed that this concern is not due to their size per se, but rather that their growth is supported by increased rent extraction.

Our recommendations therefore build on previous IPPR suggestions, including establishing a British Investment Bank and Small Business Administration to address longstanding financing gaps in the economy, the organisational separation of retail and investment banking activities, and a wide-ranging financial transaction tax (designed in a way that minimises tax avoidance). In addition, what is required is structural reform to address the deeper institutional arrangements that underpin financialisation. By doing so, our recommendations should help to build a financial system that operates without subsidy, where rent-seeking is limited, and where the relationship between finance and production is substantially tightened.

With that in mind, this report is structured as follows. First, we explore the nature of financialisation, the processes driving it, and its consequences. We then turn to why further reform has not occurred post-crisis, and, as a corollary, why we believe change remains possible. Finally, we recommend a series of steps to address the fundamental drivers of financialisation and reassert democratic interests over the financial system.

<sup>6</sup> For a detailed discussion of the potential and limits of regulation, see Haldane and Madouros 2012.

#### Proposals and recommendations

#### 1. Targeting credit at the productive economy

First, democratic and publicly accountable institutions should set overarching frameworks to help guide the quantity and type of credit created to ensure it is better targeted at increasing the productive capacity of the UK economy.

Currently, it is estimated that between 95 per cent to 97 per cent of credit in the economy is created by private institutions (McLeay et al 2014) and, as we have seen, goes primarily to support property deals and financial companies. This helps to explain some of the UK's underlying economic weaknesses, including its low investment-to-GDP ratio (159th in the world), its poor productivity rates (21 per cent below the G7 average, a 20-year low) (ONS 2014a), and its skewed housing market. Reversing these ratios over time will help to reanchor finance in service of production, leading to more stable, sustainable, productivity-driven growth. We therefore set out in detail the proposed mandate, mechanisms and forms of democratic accountability the Bank of England should be given to pursue a policy of credit guidance. To support this, we also set out ways to multiply and diversify public financing of production, end the tax bias in favour of debt, and reform macroprudential targets so that the credit system better supports the economy's productive potential.

#### 2. Reassert the public interest in the financial system

If the credit system is a vital public good, an effective financial system is equally vital to a healthy economy and society. Critical aspects of the system – the organisation of the monetary system, how potentially destabilising financial products are regulated, the operation of credit-rating agencies and the inadequacy of equity ratios –currently serve the public interest poorly and require reform. We therefore propose a set of steps designed to address the constitutive elements of the financial system.

2a. Establish a Monetary Commission to investigate the UK's monetary system The vital importance of the credit and money system is veiled in contemporary debates despite its crucial role in shaping the nature of the financial system, the dynamic of economic growth and the interplay of wider social relations. Tellingly, for example, the recent, lengthy Parliamentary Commission on Banking Standards almost entirely ignored the issue. This is despite the fact that the dynamic of our credit system was central to precipitating the most recent crash and creating the UK's lingering debt hangover. To avoid these mistakes in future, our monetary system should be 'unveiled'. A Commission should be established to examine how effectively our credit and money systems serve the public interest. In doing so, it should examine radical proposals related to the monetary system, including the potential for the Bank of England to provide central banking services directly to anyone who wants them, not just banks (see Gruen 2014); the possibility of transitioning to alternatives, such as the 'Chicago Plan' of 100 per cent reserve banking and the issuance of debt-free money (see Benes and Kumhof 2012); the potential for money-financing the deficit; and the future of 'alternative' currencies. Similarly, the payment system is crucial to the smooth functioning of the economy yet its oligopolistic ownership structure and opaque operation hinders financial innovation and entry by new financial institutions, and imposes disproportionately high costs on small and medium-sized businesses (SMEs) (OFT 2013). A holistic review of how the system operates should also be included. While none of the suggested alternative models are without flaws, nor is the current system, and a thorough examination of the UK's monetary, credit and payment system is long overdue.<sup>7</sup> Even if these alternative models are not necessarily recommended, a thorough review will help to provide greater clarity about the design and operation of the UK's monetary system and how it can be effectively fine-tuned.

<sup>7</sup> The last time the UK's monetary system was examined in depth was the Macmillan commission in the aftermath of the Great Depression. Ernest Bevin and John Maynard Keynes, among other historically significant figures, sat on the commission.

2b. Strengthen equity ratio requirements to remove the implicit public subsidy to banks Despite recent reform, banks 'too big to fail' operating in the UK received £65 billion in implicit public subsidy in 2011/12. This subsidy exposes the taxpayer to undue risks, distorts economic activity, embeds systemic fragility, and promotes overleveraging via debt instead of equity. One effective way to address this is by raising the equity ratio requirements for banks. Admati and Hellwig have persuasively argued that banks can operate successfully with equity ratios of 20–30 per cent of total assets and continue to effectively service demand for credit (Admati and Hellwig 2013). Indeed, successful banks such as Handelsbanken already do so (see Treanor 2012). This is substantially higher than the Basel III rules, which require banks to only hold 6 per cent of tier 1 equity (up from 4 per cent required by Basel II) and 4.5 per cent of common equity (up from 2 per cent).8

Given the fragile state of the UK economy, a 30 per cent ratio is too high at this point in time. However, as a start towards a more secure financial system, we believe the required ratio of equity to total assets should be raised. In particular, the amount of tier 1 capital that banks should be required to hold should be raised to 10 per cent by January 2018 for banks operating in the UK. To ensure the potential impact on lending rates is limited, there should be a tapered phase-in period, with equity requirements increasing each year as we approach January 2018, starting at a base requirement of 7 per cent by January 2016, 8 per cent by January 2017 and 10 per cent by January 2018. As in a similar programme recently announced by the US Federal Reserve, banks that fail to reach these targets on time should be subject to strong restrictions on the dividends that they can pay shareholders and on the bonuses that they can give to their senior staff (see Federal Reserve 2014). An assessment in 2018 as to whether equity ratios should be raised further is also recommended, to consider whether the stability of the banking system has improved and whether the scale of implicit subsidies has been substantially reduced.

2c. Create a Financial Product Board to approve new UK-traded financial products A Financial Product Board should be established within the Bank of England's Prudential Regulation Authority tasked with supporting the PRA's statutory objective of promoting the 'safety and soundness of financial firms and the wider financial system'. This body would conduct a thorough and prompt review of new financial products – for instance, within the derivatives market – to assess whether they are systemically sound, especially when traded in significant volume. Given the implications of mass financial trading for the soundness of the economy, new financial products should be approved before they can be traded in UK regulated markets. We also believe there is a case, in due course, for an equivalent body at a European level. More widely, greater international cooperation is needed to limit the potential for the 'offshoring' of systemically risky trading. Given the UK's importance within the international financial system, there is a strong case for it to lead the drive for increased cooperation in 'reshoring' offshore trading centres.

2d. Establish an EU credit-ratings agency funded by the financial transaction tax A reliable credit-ratings system is an essential intermediary for the effective functioning of financial markets (Davies 2013). The clear failure of the three dominant global credit-ratings agencies to accurately assess risk and uncertainty was therefore integral to the financial crisis of 2007–08. Yet despite this and other mis-assessments since, there is no competition or large-scale alternative to the 'big three'. We therefore recommend the creation of a public credit-ratings institution to assess the creditworthiness of major European financial institutions, both public and private, and provide a 'public option' to complement the major ratings agencies

<sup>8</sup> Tier 1 equity ratio is a comparison between a banking firm's core equity capital and total risk-weighted assets. Common equity is the amount that all common shareholders have invested in a company.

<sup>9</sup> A potential organisational analogy for the governance model of the Financial Product Board could be the Medicines and Medical Devices Regulatory Agency, which is responsible for ensuring the soundness of all medical products used in the UK.

and to improve financial market signalling. To operate at an effective level, it should have an EU-wide remit and should therefore be funded out of the estimated €30 billion a year the EU's financial transaction tax is estimated to raise (EC 2011). However, given the political implications of debt rating, especially during sovereign debt crises, it is vital for the credibility of the institution that it is independent and removed from political pressure. We therefore recommend, subject to review, that the agency should operate independently from both the political and bureaucratic processes of the EU, with an autonomous governance structure.

3. Invest the gains of financialisation to help fund public expenditure Financialisation is a process deeply embedded in how our economy operates. Boldness of intent must therefore be matched with a recognition that change will be painstakingly achieved. Consequently, as reform takes root, a British Future Fund should be established at the same time. This fund would act in a similar manner to a sovereign wealth fund, owning assets and equity on behalf of the nation and investing the proceeds to meet the long-term needs of the country. It should, therefore, be regularly capitalised by hypothecating certain financial operations that are central to the process of financialisation, for example by applying scrip taxes to companies or individuals in certain circumstances. 10 In this way, social accumulation of the proceeds of financialisation can in time help to directly fund vital future public expenditure. The fund, by owning equity rather than seeking to tax it, would have a strong, sustainable base for funding public investment, based on the public ownership of financial capital. It would operate with its own board and with due separation from party political interference in its investment decisions, though with a democratic mandate to support the fiscal strategy of the government of the day.

#### Conclusion

This represents an ambitious agenda. Ranged against the wealth and power of organised finance, hope for such ambitions might seem remote. However, a useful comparison might be drawn between today's financial system and the Catholic Church on the eve of the Reformation: two imposing cultural, intellectual and social systems that claimed a totalising logic, vastly powerful, whose elites spoke and operated in a vernacular beyond the understanding of ordinary people. Yet arguably now, as then, the hierarchy imposed by excessive financialisation is shallower than imagined and deep-rooted change is possible. This report is, of course, no *Ninety-Five Theses*. However, it is hoped that it can help to set out clear principles and policies for a still urgently needed financial reformation.

<sup>10</sup> That is, taxes paid with shares not cash. For example, a scrip tax could be applied during mergers and acquisitions or on bonuses.

#### INTRODUCTION

'A Klee painting named Angelus Novus shows an angel looking as though he is about to move away from something he is fixedly contemplating. His eyes are staring, his mouth is open, his wings are spread. This is how one pictures the angel of history. His face is turned toward the past. Where we perceive a chain of events, he sees one single catastrophe which keeps piling wreckage upon wreckage and hurls it in front of his feet. The angel would like to stay, awaken the dead, and make whole what has been smashed. But a storm is blowing from Paradise; it has got caught in his wings with such violence that the angel can no longer close them. The storm irresistibly propels him into the future to which his back is turned, while the pile of debris before him grows skyward. This storm is what we call progress."

Walter Benjamin, Theses on the Philosophy of History, 1940

Like Klee's angel, the UK remains trapped by the debris of the financial crisis. We cling to the basic institutional design that caused the crash, and remain caught in the debt hangover that was its consequence, even as we are propelled forward into an unstable economic future. Banks remain too big to fail, our credit system too distant from the real economy; corporate governance structures continue to incentivise excessive leverage and systemically risky behaviour, and we rely too heavily on unsustainable debt levels to ratchet up growth.

This set of interlocking institutional designs were crucial in driving the process of financialisation - an example of Benjamin's 'storm of progress' - that led to the crisis and which has marked one of the most important structural transformations in British capitalism in the last 30 years. Yet, six years on from the crash and despite efforts at reform that have in certain cases made genuine progress, the underpinnings of financialisation remain in place. The purpose of this report is therefore simple: to outline a set of institutional reforms that can reassert the democratic public interest over the financial system. In doing so, the aim is to help make finance a productive servant of society, not a promiscuous master.

Financialisation is defined for our purposes as the 'increasing role of financial motives, financial markets, financial actors and financial institutions in the operation of the domestic and international economies.' (Epstein 2005) While this definition is neutral, there is a growing recognition that the scale and nature of financialisation in the UK is problematic, displayed through a variety of symptoms. For example, in 2011/12, banks 'too big to fail' operating in the UK received an implicit subsidy estimated at £65 billion (IMF 2014a). Such high implicit subsidy helps to account for the large-scale rent the sector receives at the expense of the wider economy, estimated to be worth as much as 25 per cent of the share of national income.11

What's more, this occurs even as the financial sector poorly serves the real economy. For example, net lending to UK businesses has been falling for almost seven years, with businesses actually repaying banks over this time as a sum total

Epstein and Jayadev (2005) examined rentier income in a number of countries between the 1960s and 2000. In analysising this income, which they defined as the return to holders of financial assets plus the return to owners of financial firms, they found the UK share had risen from 6.8 per cent to 24.5 per cent in that period. They attributed this to higher real interest rates, financial liberalisation, greater economic openness and a weakening of the power of organised labour.

(BoE 2014a). Yet, in the last year, gross mortgage lending increased by 33 per cent to £11.6 billion (CML 2014). Financial trading by banks and shadow banks has also continued to soar, even though the volume of high-frequency trading and the accompanying levels of liquidity are, at best, often only tangentially related to supporting the real economy (Turner 2014, Lewis 2014). For example, from April 2010 to April 2013, the daily turnover in global foreign exchange, much of it based in London, increased by 47 per cent to more than US\$2.7 trillion, in spite of global economic fragility (BIS 2014).

Beyond these narrow measures, a wider review suggests that the financial sector as currently organised actually helps to generate macroeconomic instability, particularly by inflating of regular asset bubbles via potentially dangerous levels of leverage. In doing so it lowers long-term growth rates, heightens a whole range of inequalities, and crowds out manufacturing. For a full account, see IPPR's previous report, *Don't bank on it: The financialisation of the UK economy* (Dolphin 2013). Furthermore, the financial sector does so in a way that strengthens the power of extractive elites within society (Acemoglu and Robinson 2012).<sup>12</sup>

The particular focus of this report is therefore on setting out proposals to reform the fundamental institutional designs that govern how the banking and shadow banking sector operate and which allow these problems to take root. Our remit is, therefore, not to focus on those sections of the financial system, such as insurance or asset management, that do not propel financialisation. Nor do we focus greatly on the minutiae of corporate governance reform, although we support important efforts to throw 'grit in the wheel' of the UK's mergers and acquisitions regime (Sainsbury 2013), to temper the damaging short-termism of our capital markets (Kay 2012a), and to rein in and make more responsible remuneration in banking (Hutton 2010). Instead we focus on the underlying generative structures of financialised capitalism: the endogenous creation of money by banking and shadow banking institutions and how that credit comes to be allocated in a way that is often unrelated to the real economy (Ingham 2009). It is these that create the dynamic of financialisation and, without addressing them, inevitably all other reforms aimed at achieving some level of 'definancialisation' will fall short.

How do we intend to do this? Chapter 1 begins by exploring the concept of financialisation before tracing its historical evolution and summarising its consequences. As Ann Pettifor has argued, '[financialisation] reflects a dense web of changing power relationships, not just economically, but also politically, socially and culturally – with power generally shifting from labour and democratic institutions to capital and non-democratic bodies, enacted by a coalition of largescale capital holders and the state itself' (Pettifor 2013a). Understanding the complex, dynamic nature of financialisation is therefore critical to framing an appropriate response.

In chapter 2 we examine why no deep programmatic response to excessive financialisation has been pursued in the wake of the crisis. It is important to understand why this has not occurred, particularly as the financial crash was caused by a combination of factors integral to the process of financialisation: high leverage, weak risk management hand-in-hand with disproportionate rewards, extreme maturity transformation, and incomprehensible levels of complexity, all operating in an interconnected, unbalanced global economy.

This is not to say that no serious reforms have been enacted in response to these issues. Nonetheless, the response has been muted when set against the scale of the upheavals generated in the financial sector, the impact this has had on living standards, and the challenges the sector continues to present to the stability and health of the wider economy. Understanding this modesty of ambition is therefore

<sup>12</sup> For a summary of the concept of 'extractive elites', see http://whynationsfail.com/blog/2012/5/1/who-are-the-extractive-elites.html

important to any future reform agenda. We examine three of the main explanations as to why reform has remained incomplete: the argument that the state has been an explicit partner in the financialisation of the economy; the relationship between the financial lobby and policymaking processes; and the role of increasing debt levels in restricting the potential for different future political possibilities.

In the remaining chapters, we turn to what we believe should be central to any reform agenda: a reassertion of the public interest within the financial system, particularly to ensure the banking system better supports the non-financial economy. In chapter 3, we recommend implementing a policy of credit guidance regarding the quantity and type of credit created, in order to tighten the relationship between finance and production. As a corollary, we argue in chapter 4 for a reassertion of the democratic interest in the financial system via institutional reform of the monetary system, upping the equity ratio banks must maintain, and changes to the role of powerful intermediaries such as ratings agencies. Lastly, we recognise that financialisation will not be easy to reverse, and so alongside these other reforms we recommend in chapter 5 that, as part of a multipronged approach to definancialisation, the UK should adopt an innovative public capital ownership strategy. In particular, a sovereign wealth fund-style British Future Fund should be established, managed at arm's length from direct ministerial intervention but tasked with helping to fund future public expenditure through the social accumulation of the proceeds of financialisation.

#### Grounds for optimism

Taken together, these reforms aim to address the fundamental drivers of financialisation and reassert the democratic interest over the financial system. Yet, before we move on to examining the forces of financialisation and potential responses, it is reasonable to ask why we believe it is possible to reverse the momentum of financialisation at all. From the 'Big Bang' in 1986 onwards, the British story is one of governments across the political spectrum accepting the decline of British manufacturing and embracing finance as an area of comparative advantage. Moreover, the urge to reform the finance sector has dissipated, particularly with the passage of the Financial Services Act 2013 (Stephens 2014). Indeed, despite the 2007-08 financial crash being rooted in excessive leverage, unsustainable levels of private debt and the bursting of a housing bubble, the UK's return to growth in the past year or so has been based on rapidly inflating a housing bubble, debt-fuelled consumption and increasing flows of credit into mortgages and financial intermediation. The UK's policy attitude towards banking and its relationship to the British economy therefore at times appears akin to Samuel Beckett's famous dictum: 'Ever tried. Ever failed. No matter. Try again. Fail again. Fail better.'

To stop us 'failing' again, and repeatedly, the imperative is to definancialise. How, then, are we to build the social and political coalitions necessary to achieve this, given past failures? Reform will need to be driven by a majoritarian, pluralistic coalition that recognises that excessive financialisation imposes large costs on the public, both fiscally and democratically, while undermining the effectiveness of UK businesses. An alternative vision must be rooted in the productive, creative potential – social and economic – of a UK that is better supported by effective, accountable and responsible forms of finance. Effort is therefore required on multiple fronts: an assertion of utility value over exchange value in the creation and allocation of vital public goods like housing, which otherwise too often tend to be powered by speculative bubbles; new strategies and institutions for dispersing economic power far more widely in the economy, for example by promoting employee representation on boards, or through broad-based profit-sharing or new collective capital ownership strategies (see Lawrence and McNeil 2014); greater care over the stewardship of value, for example by making highly leveraged takeovers more

difficult; and, above all, a focus on building a majoritarian coalition committed to deep reform that supports new ways of owning, producing, consuming and financing.

The lineaments of such a movement are already emerging. Whether in the rapid rise of peer-to-peer lending, new forms of democratic finance such as Abundance Generation or Trillion Fund, <sup>13</sup> the growth of complementary currencies (see Naqvi and Southgate 2013), or the success of banks such as Handelsbanken that focus prudent investment on productive concerns (see Wilson 2013), the roots of change are in place. These new actors, together with those from other groups currently poorly served by the financial system, such as new SMEs and start-ups (Lent 2012), trace the outline of a potent coalition for reform. For ultimately, if deep-rooted reform is to be successful, it cannot simply rely on change through legislative order; it must also build the capacity, platforms and institutions capable of creating a more inclusive, productive financial system.

Our recommendations therefore aim to support this by addressing the fundamental drivers of financialisation, specifically by reasserting the democratic interest over the financial system. In doing so, with due effort and patience, Walter Benjamin's 'angel of history' might be rescued from the debris of the recent past and set on the path to a more prosperous, equitable future.

<sup>13</sup> See https://www.abundancegeneration.com/ or https://www.trillionfund.com/ respectively.

# 1. WHAT IS FINANCIALISATION?

Financialisation as a concept has intertwining definitions. For our purposes, Gerald Epstein's expansive definition is a useful anchoring point: 'Financialisation means the increasing role of financial motives, financial markets, financial actors and financial institutions in the operation of the domestic and international economies' (Epstein 2005: 3). This definition captures three key interrelated aspects of financialisation, which in some form most authors place at the centre of the process of financialisation: the growth of the financial sector in size and complexity, the increase in financial activity as a source of profit, and the increasing 'financialisation of everyday life'. Importantly, this process has occurred across multiple actors at different levels of analysis, from the global finance to the individual household, via families, corporations and national economies (Casey 2012). Any definition of financialisation as a phenomenon is also typically bound up with the related rise of a neoliberal political economy in which private capital accumulation has been increasingly driven by the liberalisation of financial markets, extensive privatisation programmes, the weakening of organised labour, and the assertion of shareholder sovereignty over that of other stakeholders.

In terms of size and complexity, financialisation is partly defined by the growing scale of financial activity as a share of GDP. This has been a marked trend over the past 30 years among developed economies, particularly the United States and UK, whether in the volume of financial transactions or the increase in gross value added (GVA) of the financial sector (Dolphin 2013). It is also evident in the growing relative size of that sector. In the 1960s, for example, the assets of UK banks amounted to around 40 per cent of GDP, but this had increased 10-fold by the end of 2012, and could – according to Bank of England governor Mark Carney – rise to a staggering nine times GDP by 2050 (Wolf 2013a).

However, for many it is not just the increasing scale of the financial sector but the changing nature of financial markets that is the central feature of financialisation (see for example Foster 2008). Those who take this view point in particular to the decline in bank lending, particularly lending to the non-financial sector of the economy, relative to the rapid growth of capital markets, financial trading and new financial instruments in the last 30 years. For example, the total value of foreign exchange traded each year ballooned from 11 times the size of global trade value in 1980 to 73 times that in 2011, the value of oil futures trading grew to ten times the value of physical consumption and production by 2013, and interest rate derivatives trading grew from nil in 1980 to be worth over \$390 trillion in mid-2009 (Mulgan 2013). The staggering rise of financial activity relative to production is neatly summarised by the fact that, at the peak of the outstanding over-the-counter derivatives market in 2008, it was worth 'the equivalent of everything produced on earth for the previous 20 years' (Duncan 2009).

Moreover, the pace of acceleration in trading has not declined since the crash of 2007–08. A survey by the Bank of International Settlements shows a significant pick-up in global foreign exchange market activity during the period of the global recession, with over \$5.3 trillion per day traded in 2013, a 35 per cent increase from 2010, itself an increase of 20 per cent from 2007 (BIS 2013). Similarly, the outstanding over-the-counter derivative market has increased dramatically from its pre-crisis peak, to \$710 trillion in December 2013 (BIS 2014).

Another indicator frequently posited as central to the process of financialisation is the increasing share of total profits in the economy received by financial corporations (see for example Krippner 2011, Freeman 2010). Undoubtedly we have seen over the past 30 years a dramatic increase in the share of total profits accounted for by the financial sector, most evidently in the US, where its share rose as high as 45 per cent before 2008 (Reed and Himmelweit 2012). The UK has experienced a similar if slightly less dramatic increase, with finance's share of total profits rising five-fold over three decades, to over 22.5 per cent by 2009 (Dolphin 2013). As Krippner has argued, then, financialisation represents a 'pattern of accumulation in which profits accrue primarily through financial channels rather than through trade and commodity production' (Krippner 2011).

Still others have argued that the defining feature of financialisation is the increase in debt it facilitates, in particular the debt of private households (see Palley 2007). While Palley's argument centres on developments in the American economy, his analysis of financialisation is particularly relevant in the UK, as household debt here is 'higher – relative to disposable income – than in any other major advanced economy, and probably higher than anywhere else in the world' (Dolphin 2013). In this regard, financialisation is argued to be part of what Colin Crouch (2009) has termed 'privatised Keynesianism': an attempt to maintain aggregate demand through a policy of supplementing stagnant wage growth with growing private debt levels. The UK provides a dramatic example of this: UK household debt grew from 15 per cent of GDP in 1964 to 95 per cent by 2008, the highest among the G7 states (Turner 2014).

The creation and accumulation of debt is also given central emphasis by Michael Hudson (2012), who claims financialisiaton is a process by which economies become increasingly focused on rentier activity, siphoning economic surplus into new debts and claims on society's output. Collectively this process has been called 'accumulation by dispossession', whereby the financial system seeks to 'constantly reproduce itself to maintain and increase profitability by looking for new asset seams to turn into collateral' (Harvey 2005). In this way, financialisation is viewed as the process by which capital formation is no longer intended to maximise productivity but instead to generate as much interest, fees and capital gains as possible for the creditor (Epstein and Jayadev 2005). This line of argument also stresses the effect of the monetarist turn in the late 1970s, begun before Reagan and Thatcher came to power, which reinforced an era of lower inflation and high real interest rates, strengthening returns to financial asset-holders.

Linked to this general rise in debt is the embedding of financial activity into social relations, and for some this is another strand in the definition of financialisation (see for example Lapavitsas 2013). Arguably, this is not a new insight. It was Marx, after all, who argued that capital, in order to maximise profit, seeks to enter the private sphere of the household, thereby transferring welfare responsibilities from public institutions to private households supported by new forms of private debt. What, however, distinguishes financialised capitalism from earlier forms is its international character, linked to the collapse of the Bretton Woods settlement in the 1970s. This aspect is stressed by authors such as Nelson Barbosa-Filho (2005). By this analysis, financialisation is a type of capitalism more akin to that seen in early globalisation of the late 19th century, in which London served as a financial *entrepôt* for the world, than it is to the post-war Keynesian economic model of managed demand in a mixed economy.

Finally, the rising economic importance of finance has, many have argued, also translated into increased political power, with policy increasingly weighted in favour of the financial sector. Definitions of financialisation are therefore increasingly coupled with accounts of rising political inequality (for examples, see Streeck 2011, Piketty 2014).

By any definition, then, financialisation represents a mesh of interrelated changes in the nature of capitalism, marked in particular by the rising dominance of financial activity within the economy, both in profit and scale. This occurs simultaneously at a global, corporate and household level, with significant consequences for the political, social and economic organisation of society and the social relations within it, with power gravitating away from the labour force and democratic institutions and towards the holders of large-scale private finance capital.

#### What causes financialisation?

Financialisation has been one of the most important structural transformations in developed capitalist economies, particularly the UK and US, in the last 30 years. Historical accounts of this process typically claim that, at a structural level, the stagnation experienced by developed economies during the late 1970s accelerated efforts to increase levels of credit and financial activity within the economy as a means to generate growth (see Sweezy and Magdoff 1983, Lapavitsas 2013). As overall growth rates slowed towards the end of the decade, capital increasingly shifted from funding production in the real economy to circulating in financial activity. Thus 'the old structure of the economy, consisting of a production system served by a modest financial adjunct' still evident in the middle part of the decade increasingly gave way to 'a new structure in which a greatly expanded financial sector had achieved a high degree of independence and sat on top of the underlying production system' (Sweezy 1995). Increasing debt levels effectively 'brought forward' future resources to compensate for decreasing growth and productivity in the present.

This structural analysis might be linked to the argument made by Giovanni Arrighi (1994) that financialisation is driven by historical cycles of accumulation, whereby great but fading economic powers enter a crisis phase and turn to finance as their productive advantage over economic rivals recedes. In this interpretation, Arrighi mirrors the argument of the historian Fernand Braudel, who claimed that financialisation had heralded the autumn of various superpowers throughout history. He pointed to the rise of the City of London in the 19th century, for instance, which occurred just as Britain's imperial and manufacturing pre-eminence began to fade. Similarly, Arrighi argued that the American-led capitalist system of the late 20th century had entered a similar stage in the historical cycle. From this perspective, financialisation reflects the cycle of capitalist development interacting with imperial geopolitics, bringing first a stage of material expansion before later turning to financial activity as a means to maintain capital accumulation. That's to say, whatever profits and 'growth' might result, financialisation is an indicator of deeper faults – it is the canary gone quiet in the mine.

Others argue that the dominant shareholder-oriented corporate governance structure of British capitalism has helped to fix capitalist societies on a path that privileges financial over non-financial economic activity. By this view, financialisation reflects corporate governance codes that have locked corporations into 'path dependencies' in which they are incentivised to 'financialise' their activities (Davis 2005, Hutton 2010). The short-term drive to maximise shareholder value under market pressure has gradually reoriented firms from seeking profit by investing in long-term production to focusing on rapid trading in financial markets. Emblematic of this is the fact that General Electric now makes more profit from its GE Capital division than it does from all its manufacturing divisions combined (Pylypczak 2014). This realignment of priorities has made the short-term revenue and profit potential of financial activity far more attractive - and safer to justify to shareholders - than nonfinancial activity. As Gerald Davis (2005) argues, corporate governance's emphasis on the shareholder has meant we have moved 'from a social system orbiting around corporations and their imperatives ... to a market centred system in which corporations themselves - along with households and governments - are guided

by the gravitational pull of financial markets.' This trend has been reinforced by the coupling of extravagant financial remuneration with short-term share performance, often unrelated to long-term value created. However, while undoubtedly important, corporate governance alone appears too narrow as a conception of political economy to fully explain the turn to finance.

Other, complementary explanations stress the role of private banking institutions in creating and allocating excessive amounts of credit, which flowed into credit and asset bubbles (primarily housing) rather than into investments in new assets or facilitating increased sustainable productivity (Shiller 2000). This is exemplified by the words of the former Citigroup CEO Charles Prince, who, when questioned on the eve of the crisis whether speculative behaviour on the part of major financial institutions resembled a gigantic bubble detached from underlying value, replied: 'As long as the music is playing, you've got to get up and dance' (Nakamoto and Wighton 2007).

This trend was strengthened by gradual global liberalisation of capital flows in the 1970s and 1980s, following the collapse of the Bretton Woods system of fixed exchange rates (Dolphin 2013). More recently, Ben Bernanke, former chairman of the US Federal Reserve Bank, has suggested that a 'savings glut' - a tremendous increase in the flow of capital from China and oil-producing countries into the US between 2003 and 2007 - contributed enormously to the bubbles that preceded the recent financial crisis and in the process deepened financialisation. Other influential commentators, such as Dean Baker (2014), have also stressed the importance of trade imbalances and savings gluts to the rapid growth of the financial sector. The role of global trade imbalances, not just in China but in other major export-driven economies such as Germany and Japan, compared to consumption-led economies such as the UK or US, therefore does seem to be of vital importance in any explanation of why and how financialisation has occurred (see Borio and Disyatat 2011).

#### 'Stability is destabilising'

Hyman Minsky (1919–96), a heterodox post-Keynesian American economist, arqued that the mainstream belief in macroeconomic 'equilibrium models', where market economies are stable in the absence of exogenous shocks, was wrong. Instead, in his 'financial instability hypothesis', he argued that financial markets can produce economic crises endogenously, without external forces. Why he believed this was pithily summarised in his phrase 'stability is destabilising'.

By this he meant that financial markets go through three distinct stages. First is the stable 'Hedge' phase, where borrowers and lenders are cautious. The second 'Speculative' phase sees loans being made against which the borrower can on average only afford to pay the interest; these loans are made in expectation of capital appreciation, brought about by the relative stability of the 'Hedge' phase. Finally, in the 'Ponzi' phase, a belief in ever-rising asset prices creates a euphoric financial market, and loans are against which the borrower cannot afford to finance neither the interest nor the principal if asset prices do not rise at the expected rate. Crucially, the sense of stability in the financial system at the beginning of a cycle internally generates the momentum towards a destabilising, Ponzi-style phase.

In this final phase, if asset prices fall, or fail to rise at the expected pace, a so-called 'Minsky moment' occurs, when there is a rapid realisation that the accumulated debt contracts will never be repaid, sparking a fire-sale of assets, in turn driving prices down even further, whereupon a financial crisis becomes an economic crash. This description neatly captures the dynamic that led to the events of 2007-08. Moreover, not only did Minsky effectively diagnose the speculative, destabilising dynamic of liberalised credit markets that drive financialisation, his remedies – a tighter regulatory system that leans against the over-accumulation of private debt - also have substantial merit, and will be reflected in later chapters of this report.

For further details, see Stabilizing an Unstable Economy (Minsky 1986).

Finally, it is important to stress, as shall be explored in greater detail later, financialisation was not simply a product of private financial markets developing of their own accord, in opposition to a regulatory state. For as Karl Polanyi argued, changes in political economy are embedded in a far wider constellation of social and political forces – and financialisation is no different. By this view, the process is intimately bound up with the rise of 'neoliberal' political economies, in which the state was an active partner, with reform marked by cultural, political and social choices. Greta Krippner, for instance, expertly shows how financialisation occurred in part because of a deliberate choice by policymakers and politicians to 'de-democratise' decisions concerning resource scarcity in the late 1970s, with the resulting turn to monetarism and the market to allocate resources reflecting a depoliticisation of distributional questions – questions which democratic actors had managed to postpone answering, to varying degrees of success, since the 1960s (Krippner 2011). Seen through an historical lens, the deregulation of financial markets and their prodigious growth in the following decades was a response to the fraying of the post-war economic consensus.

Similarly, an influential group of scholars led by Wolfgang Streeck and Claus Offe argue that financialisation is part of an ongoing attempt to delay the 'crisis of democratic capitalism' – the tension between the conflicting demands of financial markets and that of citizens empowered by democracy. In this account, the crisis was first evaded by a turn to inflation in the 1970s, then by allowing rising public debt in the 1980s which 'for a while acted as a functional equivalent of inflation', and then, when the pressure on public debt accumulation grew too intense, by encouraging and facilitating growing private indebtedness (Streeck 2011). In this argument, the crisis of 2007–08 is taken to be the private debt-driven model of financial capitalism reaching the limit of its attempts to escape the political dilemmas imposed by economic scarcity. Regardless of how accurately this analysis captures the dynamic of financialisation, it remains an imperative that finance is reformed to sustain a recovery built on the creation of value and sustained productivity growth over an unsustainable, overly financialised future.

#### Why tackle financialisation?

IPPR's earlier report, 'Don't bank on it: The financialisation of the UK economy (Dolphin 2013), presented a detailed ledger of the positives – of which there clearly are some – and negatives of financialisation. However, it concluded that the degree to which financialisation has occurred in the UK is problematic and should be reversed. This report builds on that finding. Similarly, it follows that report in arguing that definancialisation is not about selecting an arbitrary set of figures to aim at. Rather, the marker of success is changing a set of behaviours and outcomes which the financial system currently produces: rent-seeking, detachment from the real economy, destabilising negative externalities. To achieve that, however, it is important to have a better sense of the problems that are caused by financialisation.

The scale of financialisation has generated very significant negative externalities, most noticeably in the continued implicit subsidy of banks that are 'too big to fail'. Moreover, while that subsidy continues at roughly £65 billion a year (IMF 2014a), when banks do actually fail, too often the cost is explicitly socialised. For example, in the aftermath of the financial crisis, the National Audit Office estimated that 'the total outstanding support explicitly pledged to the banks ... is £456.33 billion' – equivalent to 31 per cent of GDP at the time (NAO 2011). Andy Haldane, the executive director of the Bank of England responsible for financial stability, went further, suggesting that if the indirect costs of recurring banking crises were recouped in their entirety from those responsible, the cost would be greater than the total market capitalisation of the largest banks (Haldane 2010). The banks literally could not afford to save themselves.

Financialisation has also been associated with dramatically increased macroeconomic volatility, with larger and more frequent asset bubbles as well as deeper and longer recessions. For example, Caprio and Klingebiehl (1999) have demonstrated that, while there have been well over 100 banking crises in the past 50 years, their number and magnitude have accelerated during the period in which financialisation has intensified. Moreover, the contemporary financial system, by facilitating larger credit and asset bubbles, has led to post-crisis recoveries that are slower and more drawn-out than those experienced prior to 1970, especially as post-recession debt hangovers have become progressively larger.

Nor has this necessarily come in return for more efficient capital allocation. As Tony Dolphin argues, echoing the critique of many:

'The financial sector's primary role should be to allocate capital in the most efficient manner but there are parts of the economy, such as small businesses, which are starved of the capital they need, while lending within finance has reached extraordinary levels.'

Dolphin 2013: 48

Evidence previously presented in this report bears this out. Indeed, there is 'no evidence that a much bigger financial sector, relative to the rest of the economy, has led to an improvement in resource allocation or to better returns for savers and investors' (ibid: 2) nor is there evidence for a positive relationship between sustainable GDP growth and growth in the financial sector relative to the rest of the economy (Turner 2012, 2014; King and Levine 1993; Haldane 2012a, 2012b).

Moreover, financialisation has entrenched the sector's capacity to extract rent, <sup>14</sup> which is now estimated to account for up to 50 per cent of the wage differential between finance and the rest of the economy (Philippon 2008). The existence of oligopolies, information asymmetries and a widespread lack of transparency – all of which is reinforced by the institutional underpinnings of the financial system as a whole – reinforces this capacity for rent-seeking. Indeed, Epstein and Jayadev (2005) found a substantial and sustained increase in rentier income shares from the 1980s onwards, attributing it to higher real interest rates, financial liberalisation, greater economic openness and a weakening of the power of organised labour. One result is that financial intermediation in the UK accounted for 15 per cent of total economic profits in 2008, up from just 1.5 per cent in 1978 (Haldane 2010).

Another result is that the process of deepening financialisation has been associated with increasing inequalities in income. For example, Bell and Van Reenen (2010) have shown that the share of income going to those in the top 0.1 per cent of the income scale almost trebled between 1985 and 2009, while the share going to those in the top 0.5 per cent more than doubled. More pertinently, between 1998 and 2008, approximately 60 per cent of the increase in the top decile's income share (and also in that of the top 1 per cent) went to workers in the financial sector – and almost entirely in the form of bonuses. Thomas Piketty (2014) shows that the sharp concentration of income in developed economies in the past 30 years cannot be wholly explained by the rise of finance – other important structural factors are in play. Nonetheless, the evidence does suggest that the rising economic power of finance relative to the rest of the economy has had a strong and distinctly inegalitarian effect.

<sup>14</sup> Economists define rents as excess returns that accrue as a result of positional advantage in a market, for example as a result of exploiting a monopoly, or patent rights, or information not available to other participants in the market. Rentiers are 'those who benefit from control over assets that the economy needs to function and who, therefore, grow disproportionately rich as the economy develops' (Hudson and Bezemer 2012: 6) Economic rent is any payment to a factor of production in excess of its opportunity cost, extracting wealth rather than adding to it.

For example, while it is a difficult claim to prove entirely given the nature of the data, <sup>15</sup> financialisation has been associated with dramatically increased wealth inequalities. For example, the Gini coefficient for financial wealth <sup>16</sup> in the UK has recently risen to 0.92, with nearly a quarter of households now having total debts that exceed their physical and financial assets (ONS 2014b). In short, financialisation has helped concentrate economic power. This is not simply a moral concern, though it is clearly that. Rising inequality also contributes to macroeconomic instability, as households take on excessive levels of debt in an attempt to maintain living standards. For example, Kumhof and Rancière from the IMF (2010) have recently made the argument that inequality and the build-up of debt it induced was pivotal in precipitating the recent crisis.

Financialisation also tends to contribute to the structural and spatial reshaping of the economy. In particular, one argument regularly made is that the rise of finance has typically coincided with a decline in manufacturing as a share of the economy (see Berger 2014). There are complex reasons for this, but certainly in the UK – where manufacturing as a share of total output and in terms of employment numbers has been in long-term decline – history suggests that the economic dominance of the financial sector has likely played a contributing role in manufacturing's decline, even if productivity increases account for the majority of job losses in the sector. Perhaps more pertinently, capital is typically geographically concentrated, and in the UK 'over half the contribution of financial services to UK gross domestic product comes from London and the South East' (TheCityUK 2012), further exacerbating existing regional imbalances.

In sum, while the financialisation of the UK economy has brought some benefits, it has also helped to embed economic rent-seeking, entrenched multiple, interlocking inequalities, increased macroeconomic instability, and loosened the relationship between finance and the real economy. In doing so, the cumulative and most significant effect might well be the hollowing out of democratic power. For, as Piketty and Streeck among others have argued, the circulation and accumulation of capital in 'financial capitalism run amok' has increasingly meant that the contest between the social rights of citizens of democratic states and the demands of large-scale international capital holders has been settled in the favour of the latter. Power has become increasingly financialised, private and narrowly held. In the words of Wolfgang Street, if financialisation deepens further then:

'There seems a real possibility of a new, if temporary, settlement of social conflict in advanced capitalism, this time entirely in favour of the propertied classes now firmly entrenched in their politically unassailable stronghold, the international financial industry.'

Streeck 2011

It is this threat posed by financialisation to the democratic fabric of our society that animates this report and its recommendations.

<sup>15</sup> For an excellent summary of the challenge, see Reed 2014.

<sup>16</sup> As a component of total wealth, alongside property wealth, physical wealth and private pension wealth.

# 2. WHY REFORM OF FINANCE HAS THUS FAR 'FAILED'

In the wake of the financial crisis a radical overhaul of the architecture of the financial system was widely predicted. Yet while some significant reforms have been undertaken, ambition has not matched outcome. If a reform agenda is to succeed in the future, it is therefore important to understand why this has been the case.

One argument is that financial services, because they continue to represent a major competitive advantage for the UK economy and a significant source of tax revenue, should be left unreformed. As an illustration, in 2011 the financial and insurance services contributed £125.4 billion in gross value added (GVA) to the UK economy, or 9.4 per cent of total GVA (Broughton and Maer 2012). However, explanations centred on basic economic calculus have received widespread consideration. It is therefore worth examining the interlocking social, cultural and political strengths of the financial sector, which have arguably also helped to limit the scale of reform.

An in-depth examination of this nexus of forces behind the rise of financialisation is beyond the scope of this report. Nonetheless, by appraising the relationship between state action, political lobbying and debt accumulation, it is possible to gain a better sense of the complexity and influence of contemporary finance. In doing so, it can point towards how best to achieve further reform in the future.

#### Financialisation and the state: an intimate relationship

The state has been a key partner in the financialisation of the economy. Contrary to popular conception, the neoliberal turn that ushered in financialisation was not hostile to the state in its totality. Rather, it was reliant on state action but in a manner often radically different from that which it performed during the Keynesian postwar era. Gretna Krippner, as has been noted already, has persuasively argued that the 'de-democratising' of decisions on questions of economic scarcity was rigorously pursued by the central state from the 1970s onwards, which in turn saw private financial institutions increasingly acting as economic intermediaries. Similarly, Mirowksi and Plehwe have claimed that monetary strategies were dramatically reformed in this period in an attempt to galvanise the turn to finance (Mirowski and Plehwe eds. 2009). The state was also a crucial actor in deregulating the financial markets and liberalising tax regimes while simultaneously weakening the power of organised labour, which had traditionally served as a check on the power of organised finance. In short, financialisation was embedded into the UK's political economy by explicit state action (Gamble 2009).

More recently, the implicit support for heavily leveraged banks, which was made explicit during 2007–09, underscores the increasing intertwining of large financial institutions with the modern state. Addressing this concentration of economic and political power therefore requires reasserting democratic interests not simply over the financial sector but also over the organisation of the state itself.

#### The influence of organised finance

Any examination of the apparent invulnerability of financialisation in the wake of the financial crash must take into account the intertwining of the economic power of finance and its political influence. For, as John Kay (2012b) has argued, the financial services industry is one of the most powerful, organised political forces in the western world today - if not the most powerful - and it uses that power to protect its interests. In terms of EU lobbying, for example, recent estimates show that the financial industry outspent other public interests by a factor 30 to one (Finance Watch 2014). Such expenditure brings benefits: when the 'troika' (the IMF. European Commission and European Central Bank) negotiated the terms of the Greek debt settlement in 2012, the International Institute for Finance, a lobby group representing 450 private banks, was an active participant – as Colin Crouch notes, this was 'a privilege not extended to any member of Greek civil society' (Crouch 2013: 19). The level of access and potential influence this implies suggests a shift in our notion of authority – or, as Wolfgang Streeck puts it, financialisation is arguably creating 'a new form of sovereign - the people and the market with balance of power rapidly shifting towards one' (Streeck 2012).

Similarly, the financial sector is a source of significant funding for all mainstream political parties, while the City of London Corporation has a privileged position in lobbying, including having one of its representatives sit in parliament. It is this organisational power that underpins Martin Wolf's claim that certain reforms, such as moves to raise equity ratios, have faltered not because the proposed reforms were bad for the wider economy but due to banks' lobbying (Wolf 2013b).

The extent to which this type of political inequality has become a fundamental aspect of the modern financialised economy matters because, as Kay again argues, among other things:

'Economic growth is held back by industries where established interests are so powerful that disruptive innovation can be staved off for ever. Financial services is probably one.' Kay 2012b

As a result, it is plausible that the power of the corporate lobby – and, arguably, finance most of all - undermines the market economy and democratic policymaking by subordinating 'general and widespread interests to those of a privileged few' (Crouch 2013: 47). Internationally, it is a similar process working on the relationship between finance and political decision-making that led Streeck to claim that:

'More than ever economic power seems today to have become political power, while citizens appear to be almost entirely stripped of their democratic defences and their capacity to impress upon the political economy interests and demands that incommensurable with those of capital owners.'

Streeck 2011

Regardless of the true extent of this process of political capture, what a brief analysis of the political influence of the financial sector suggests is that those interested in reform must reject notions of an apolitical economy; politics is not exogenous but central to the shaping of a market economy and how it distributes reward and influence. Presently, organised elite interests within the economy including in the financial sector – operate in a way that accumulates and protects power. Any response must therefore reassert the political aspect of 'political economy', recognising that institutions which influence the nature and effectiveness of our financial system are social in origin, not natural and immutable. We should therefore not accept as fate the institutional inheritance of the UK's past political economy; democratic politics can, by patient, programmatic reform, reshape the institutions of our financial system so that they better serve the public interest.

#### Debt and the foreclosing of the future

The era of financialisation is strongly identified with rising levels of indebtedness. For example, the UK's total debt – public and private – is now equivalent to 484 per cent of GDP (Peston 2014), more than doubling from just under 200 per cent in 1987 (PWC 2010). This has important political and economic consequences for, as Will Hutton argues, 'credit and debt are intimately related to power' (Hutton 2010: chapter 12). As debt levels have risen, it has shifted power towards creditors at the expense of the indebted, while acting as a hidden mechanism of accumulation, as resources are redistributed from debtors to creditors.

Debt 'brings forward' future resources to the present. If it is directed at increasing the productive potential of the economy, this process can be vital to stimulating growth and innovation. However, it also ensures that future productivity gains are at least partly indebted to repaying creditors, representing 'a constant drag on efforts at social and economic renewal' (Davies 2013). Financialisation encourages a dramatic accumulation of debt contracts in the present, contracts which have a strong hold on what is possible in the future. In a very real sense, then, financialisation forecloses potential futures. For, as Davies puts it, if contemporary politics is animated by the tension between, on one hand, the potential of futures not yet made - and capable of being brought into being by democratic action and, on the other hand, capitalist institutions, which reserve the right to control the future for those who view it 'via the logic of investment' (ibid), then one reason efforts at reform often fall flat is the sheer weight of debt already in circulation.

As a consequence, then, part of the challenge in definancialising our society is to determine how to maximise the potential of political institutions to bring about different possible futures. Into this space fall, at the most radical end, ideas such as targeted debt jubilees (see Graeber 2011), alongside more conventional efforts to ensure debt is targeted at generating a more productive future, not simply a more constrained one.

#### The potential for change

These are significant challenges. Nonetheless, as a beginning, any response must be grounded in a recognition that financialisation is not an ineluctable process. As Crouch argues, the way the economy is organised - and the dominance of finance within it – is a deeply political outcome, 'driven by human choices that gratuitously intensify the process' (Crouch 2013). Politics can, over time, begin to undo what it has previously made. However, this is not the same as suggesting that financialisation can be overcome by a 20th-century model of politics, where centralised parties support an individual decision-maker who legislates change. Reversing financialisation will not be achieved by relying on the individual political bravery of political leaders, particularly in an age when traditional models and sites of political leadership are under severe pressure. Instead, reversing a process driven by deep structural causes requires a deep structural response. As a result, more positively, it is an agenda to be advanced as much by nurturing a broad-based democratic politics as by actions within a more traditional, hierarchical model of change. 17 With this in mind, we now turn to the decisions and steps that such a broad-based democratic politics could take, collectively, to reassert the public interest over the financial system.

22

<sup>17</sup> Jeremy Gilbert has recently explored what this more horizontal, grassroots politics could mean in practice and how it could be better supported (see Gilbert 2014).

# 3. TARGETING CREDIT AT THE PRODUCTIVE ECONOMY

Credit is a vital public good. Banks therefore have a unique economic privilege and monopoly power, in that they create and allocate 95–97 per cent of the money supply (McLeay, Radia and Thomas, BoE Quarterly Bulletin 2014). Yet they have little accountability in how they discharge their role as custodians of the money supply, nor do they perform that role as effectively as they could in relation to the wider economy. Indeed, the assumption that, left to its own devices, 'the financial system will create an optimal quantity and mix of credit' has been disproven (Turner 2014). Most new forms of credit do not go into generating sustainable returns through new business investment or productive capital formation, as is classically assumed. Instead, it often circulates by funding overly speculative asset trading, financial transactions or consumption. While some of this is useful, the extent to which credit used for these types of activity dominate over credit going to GDP-enhancing transactions or non-financial activities is problematic. An unregulated credit system therefore suffers from a fallacy of composition, with an inherent collective tendency to endogenously create 'too much of the wrong sort of debt' (Turner 2010).

This has profound implications for the economy. In particular, it causes two economic problems central to the dynamic of financialisation: macroeconomic instability caused by unsustainable asset inflation, and the divorce of finance from the real economy. To tackle this, we believe that the remit of the Financial Policy Committee of the Bank of England should be changed to include an additional, clear mandate to guide the quantity and type of credit in the economy, reanchoring credit growth in GDP-enhancing transactions. It should also have clear, public lines of democratic accountability and strong mechanisms to achieve its goals.

The state is already implicitly involved in insuring the credit system: a public-private partnership already exists and underwrites the financial system. The question is therefore not whether it should be involved at all – it already is, as a guarantor – but how democratic influence can be better brought to bear in shaping the system so it more effectively supports the equitable creation of sustainable value in society.

#### Key challenges

However, before we turn to setting out how this should function, we will examine the two key challenges the new system must overcome.

#### Asset inflation leads to financial crisis

One of the best predictors of a financial crisis is sustained, excessive credit growth beyond the rate of nominal GDP growth (Arcand, Berkes and Panizza, 2011; Schularick and Taylor 2012). In particular, systemic risk is increased when credit

<sup>18</sup> GDP-enhancing transactions include credit to manufacturing industries, construction, the non-financial service sector, mortgage credit to fund new homes and sustainable consumer credit. Non-GDP-enhancing transactions include credit to non-bank financial institutions, bank-to-bank credit, credit to financial or property-holding companies, and credit used to purchase existing property assets. In short, not all bank credit creation is used for GDP transactions: asset and financial transactions do not contribute to GDP. Any measure of the quantity of credit therefore needs to be split into two streams: credit for GDP transactions and credit for non-GDP transactions. For further details see Werner 2012.

going to support either financial activity or asset purchases - in the expectation of continued price appreciation – grows at a quicker, sustained rate than the growth rate of credit that is used to invest in the productive capacity of businesses to generate sustainable returns through new products or productive capacity (Werner 2009, 2011). Indeed, the quantity and use of financial credit (as opposed to credit invested in the real economy) was central to explaining the UK's four most recent financial crises (Dolphin 2013). For example, bank balances trebled between 2000 and 2007, with the growth in financial credit flowing predominantly to financial trading, mortgage credit or commercial property deals (Casey 2012). This process did not result in consumer price inflation. However, the quantity of credit created and how it was used significantly inflated asset prices, which in turn resulted in unsustainable debt contracts centred around the housing market, particularly in the US. Widespread default on those debt contracts followed, which prompted a wider economic crash. Moreover, this process of creating unsustainable debt contracts has been magnified by financialisation, as the locus of profit-making has shifted from investing to create new productive assets to investing to maximise rentseeking activity, boosted by bidding up equity prices and encouraging excessive financial speculation.

At root then, an under-regulated private credit system typically creates too much credit for financial companies or property deals relative to the amount it creates to support GDP-enhancing transactions in the non-financial economy, as the former is often a swifter way to maximise profit in the short term. A credit system geared towards supporting financial and property trading consequently typically inflates asset bubbles that, if unchecked, can result in financial instability. This is not an aberration but rather one of the central contradictions of capital: banks make profit through selling, managing and insuring debt, so they have a structural incentive to increase the volume of it, regardless of the wider, potentially destabilising effects that might generate (Harvey 2014). Therefore controlling the quantity and use of newly created credit is critical if you want to tame boom and bust asset cycles, which usually have wider macroeconomic implications. Given that the OECD and the Bank of England have recently repeatedly warned that the rapidly inflating housing market, driven by the growth of mortgage credit in excess of wider credit growth in the economy, threatens the stability of the recovery, this remains a very pressing concern.<sup>19</sup>

#### Sustainable, GDP-enhancing activities are starved of credit

In the current financial system, capital too often circulates without an effective attachment to the real economy, moving in investment circuits predicated on continually rising asset prices as opposed to investing in creating sustainable economic returns based on increasing the productive capacity of the economy. For example, business lending is negative in net real terms (BoE 2014a), while from 1998 to 2008 - when credit was growing rapidly in the economy - bank lending to 'productive business' as a share of total lending fell 30 per cent to 10 per cent, 'mainly because bank lending to other financial firms and property development ballooned' (CRESC 2009: 64). Partly as a result, the UK's investment-to-GDP ratio is now ranked 159th in the world, below that of Mali, Paraguay and Guatemala, among others (Economist 2013). This helps to explain the UK's poor productivity performance, with the average UK worker currently 21 per cent less productive than the average G7 worker (ONS 2014a).

Meanwhile, since 1980, an abrupt change in the pattern of new equity issuance and new credit market borrowing of non-financial corporations in the US and the UK has occurred. Due to the rise of share buybacks, dividends and equity-related bonus packages, the sharemarket, rather than being a positive net source of finance, has become a net drain, as more money has gone out to shareholders than

<sup>19</sup> See Guardian 2014 and Kollewe 2014 respectively.

has been invested inwards or raised through it (Palley 2007). That is, the value of extractive activities facilitated by a key part of the financial sector has exceeded the total amount of investments *into* businesses. Another indication of the detachment of finance from production is the fact that, in developed economies, upwards of 90 per cent of capital expenditure by firms is now funded from their own retained earnings (Unger 2009; Mayer 2013). Evidently, financialisation has not led to a more pluralistic, broader system of financing production. Indeed, as one felicitously titled work would have it, the financial system often appears to be *profiting without producing* (Lapavitsas 2013).

This detachment of credit from sustained productive investment is deeply problematic because there is substantial evidence that directing credit to the real economy is central to achieving sustainable growth and reducing the risk of macroeconomic instability. One study, covering 77 countries over three decades, found a very strong, robust correlation between the proportion of total credit issued to non-financial firms and transactions, on one hand, and rates of growth and physical capital accumulation on the other (King and Levine 1993). Similarly, Calza et al (2006) found that ensuring the majority of loans reach the real economy is central to achieving a sustainable increase in GDP, although they did not identify any particular 'golden ratio'. In several studies, Richard Werner also found that focusing credit on sustainable, GDP-enhancing transactions is critical for economies to achieve superior medium- to long-term economic growth (Werner 2009, 2011). Two long-running, multi-country studies in the eurozone and the US also found that focusing the supply of credit on non-financial enterprises has a significant positive effect on real economic activity (Cappiello et al 2010, Driscoll 2004).

Moreover, the circulation and private accumulation of capital that the UK's current private credit system enables is a critical cause of the rise in levels of wealth and income inequality western societies have experienced. For example, the overall inequality of financial wealth in the UK has risen over time to a stark 0.92 on the Gini coefficient, with a quarter of the country having negative net financial wealth, while in the period 2010–12 the total aggregate wealth of the richest 20 per cent of households was 105 times greater than that of the least wealthy 20 per cent of households<sup>20</sup> (ONS 2014b).

Therefore, if the UK wants to tackle its tendency to generate housing bubbles, make its financial system more equitable and stable, and start to address its weak productivity performance, it must tighten the connection between credit growth and increased productive investment, with more finance going to support the non-financial economy. What is required in practice is a rebalancing of the quantity and use of credit created so that it does what the theory presumes it should: invest in capital formation that builds the productive capacity of our economy so that it is capable of generating higher sustainable returns for the common good.

#### Building a credit-targeting system

How then should a credit-targeting system operate? First, the remit of the Financial Policy Committee (FPC) of the Bank of England should be changed so that it is given the mandate to monitor and where necessary guide the growth and type of credit in the economy. Crucially, this should encompass both the banking and the shadow banking sector. Addressing only one half of the banking system is likely to result in credit creation and allocation simply migrating to the unregulated half.

There are two essential elements which will underpin a successful system of credit monitoring:

<sup>20</sup> In comparison, the wealthiest 20 per cent of households had 92 times more aggregate total wealth than the least wealthy 20 per cent of households in 2008/10 (ONS 2014).

- 1. a clear, positive remit
- 2. powerful mechanisms for achieving the set targets.

The remainder of this chapter addresses each of these key elements in turn.

#### Establishing a clear, positive remit

The FPC should monitor the quantity and type of credit created in the economy in order to maximise the stability of the financial system and ensure broadly shared, sustainable growth. In particular, it should track two key measures of credit balance and act if the amount or type of credit fails to meet the target.

- 1. The rate of growth of bank credit for non-GDP transactions within the UK should be controlled so that it does not exceed the rate of growth of overall bank credit in the economy. Experience suggests that a key indicator of a likely impending bank crisis is a sustained rate of growth of credit for non-GDP enhancing transactions that is above the rate of overall credit growth in the economy or above the nominal GDP rate. If the growth rate of non-GDP enhancing credit does rise above the overall level of credit growth within the economy, the Bank of England, working in concert with the government, should have the power to restrict the growth of bank credit to non-GDP transactions in the economy. Below we identify some of the tools that might be used to achieve this.
- A rolling target should be established to tighten the link between the financial system and credit flowing to GDP-enhancing transactions rather than non-GDP transactions. As noted previously, the proportion of credit issued to GDP-enhancing transactions, and non-financial firms in particular, is intimately linked to rates of growth and physical capital accumulation. While it would be inappropriate to set a specific target in this report, it is apparent that the current ratio, where less than 10 per cent of outstanding credit goes to funding non-financial, non-property related activity, is inadequate. At the very least, the Bank of England should seek to guide credit to steadily balance the ratio of credit in the economy. Currently, of the £2.4 trillion in outstanding loans borne by UK residents, financial institutions received 34 per cent, households 43 per cent (secured on dwellings), and real estate and construction 10 per cent – the entirety of the rest of the economy received less than 10 per cent. Within that, manufacturing received only 1.4 per cent of total loans (Wolf 2013a). This split is too focused on the property market and is unlikely to be most effective at generating sustainable productivity growth. To correct this, over time, a much greater proportion of credit created must be channelled towards GDP-contributing transactions than is currently the case. The government should work with the Bank of England to set the target. The alternative is leaving the UK banking system as it currently is: 'a highly interconnected machine whose principal activity is leveraging up existing property assets' (ibid).

Alongside these two key targets, an overarching set of principles should be applied in seeking to guide credit flows in the economy. Such principles should stipulate, for example, that targeting should be:

- closely related to other objectives of monetary policy related to the non-financial economy
- able to account for future changes and fluctuations in the non-financial economy
- exercised via those instruments that the Bank of England has under its direct control
- based on readily available data published on a regular basis, including both data that is produced by the Bank of England specifically for this purpose and data that is published for the Bank of England to support or aid credit guidance.<sup>21</sup>

<sup>21</sup> Adapted from Friedman 1982.

Of course, we also acknowledge that such a targeting regime is necessarily imprecise and that any set of targets should be dynamic and responsive to wider economic conditions, though generally leaning against excessive credit growth. In creating such a system, the Bank of England and the government would need to move cautiously to begin with and learn from best practice internationally, whether from Europe or east Asia, in implementing guidance. Nonetheless, it is better to have a slightly 'messy' but more realistic view of credit and its influence upon the economy, and to act accordingly, than to have a theoretically perfect but practically unhelpful model of credit creation and its link to economic performance. In short, credit policy should be guided by Minskyian realism, not neoclassical certainty.

## Identifying powerful mechanisms for the Bank of England to achieve its targets

To fulfil its mandate, the Bank of England will be required to better monitor credit in the economy. This was something that the bank did previously and, although it is not collated effectively for the purposes of providing credit guidance, much of the necessary data is still collected. As a result, there would be almost no cost to introducing this monitoring requirement.

Focused on the two key measures outlined above, then, the Bank of England should guide the credit system towards meeting quarterly quotas (see boxed text below). While the mechanisms to achieve this should be subject to extensive consultation and rigorous testing, we set out in this section a set of tools that we believe would be effective. Given the relatively low costs involved in analysis, the key challenge is to identify the best way to monitor and guide the supply and use of credit in the economy.

The first set of mechanisms relates to the macroprudential role of the Bank of England in shaping credit creation. The second set targets the growth of consumer credit, especially mortgages, something on which there has been considerable policy movement recently. The final set relates to changes in banking behaviour, including suggestions to multiply and pluralise different forms of finance, including a greater role for public finance in investment. Together, these mechanisms should be used to fulfil the new credit monitoring and guidance mandate.

#### Macroprudential targeting

Consumer price inflation (CPI) is too clumsy a target for controlling the quantity and quality of credit within the economy. The endogenous effect of the flow of particular categories of credit, particularly for property transactions, means that unstable asset price inflation can occur without registering in traditional inflation metrics. We therefore believe, to better support the guidance policies of the FPC, the Monetary Policy Committee (MPC) should have its remit revised so that it targets not just CPI but also stability in wider asset price inflation, in as much as this should remain even and broadly in step with CPI. There is something clearly out of sync in the economy when interest rates have been sustained at an ultra-low 0.5 per cent, CPI hovers at 2 per cent, and UK house prices have increased by 9.9 per cent in the year up to April 2014, up from 8.0 per cent in the year to March 2014 (ONS 2014c). The current inflation target is failing to rectify this situation and indeed may be exacerbating matters. The general aim of this reform should therefore be to treat the monetary system and the wider economy more holistically.

In targeting asset price stability, the MPC should work closely with the Bank of England's Financial Stability Committee to ensure credit growth does not generate systemically risky asset bubbles. Interest rates are an important tool but they are insufficient on their own to meet this target. Therefore, other means to guide the consumer credit market are also necessary, especially regarding mortgage credit.

#### Consumer credit guidance

The Bank of England should monitor the amount of private bank credit that is used to fund mortgages. If total credit in the mortgage sector exceeds the new credit guidance mandate – especially if the growth rate of bank credit for mortgages exceeds the rate of growth of overall bank credit in the economy – the bank should restrict credit growth flowing to mortgages and property transactions. Depending on the circumstances, this could involve either slowing down the rate of growth of mortgage credit so that it is more closely in sync with total credit growth in the economy, though the total amount of lending would continue to rise, or it could mean reducing the total amount in real terms. It could do this by imposing maximum loan-to-value or loan-to-income ratios on new mortgage arrangements. Any such policy should be targeted and timely, and be able to take account of the business cycle and to act counter cyclically if necessary to maintain wider stability.

Interestingly, there is growing momentum within the financial sector to rein in excessively risky consumer or mortgage credit. For example, the IMF's recent report on the UK argued that loan-to-income or loan-to-value ratios may be required if recent measures to ensure financial stability within the housing market were not effective enough (IMF 2014b). This follows the Bank of England's recent introduction of new mortgage affordability tests. Our outlined reforms would simply reinforce the wider policy dynamic (see also BBC News 2014).

Under any such changes, access to schemes such as the Coalition government's 'Help to Buy' would be much more limited and available only to low- to middle-income households, if indeed it was not cancelled entirely. Loan-to-value ratios of more than 100 per cent – commonplace in the run-up to the financial crisis – would face a similar fate. In any event, the governor of the Bank of England's recent announcement restricting loan-to-value to 4.5 times the borrower or borrowers' income suggests movement in this direction is underway (BoE 2014b). More concrete policies of this nature would help to prevent banks loosening credit in a way that leads to the formation of unstable asset bubbles (Hanauer and Beinhocker 2014).<sup>22</sup>

#### Credit monitoring in practice: meeting quarterly quotas

Once a policy of credit guidance was introduced, the Bank of England should require banks to meet quarterly quotas concerning the growth of total credit outstanding and the credit outstanding in each of the subcategories of credit. This is data which is already collected and on which banks have to report to the Bank of England on a monthly basis at present, and would be divided into GDP-enhancing and non-GDP transactions.<sup>23</sup>

Bank credit for GDP-enhancing transactions, subdivided into:

- mortgage credit to households
- consumer credit
- other credit to individuals
- credit to the manufacturing industry
- credit to the construction sector
- credit to the non-financial service sector
- R&D and education
- other categories

Bank credit for non-GDP transactions, subdivided into:

- credit to other banks
- credit to non-bank financial institutions
- credit to financial or property-holding companies
- other categories

<sup>22</sup> The corollary of this policy would be the need for a much greater expansion of public forms of housing stock, shared ownership and more secure, decent forms of renting – for ideas and steps to achieve this, see Cooke, Lawton and Pearce 2014.

<sup>23</sup> For a more detailed discussion of how a credit guidance regime would work in practice, see Werner 2012.

With a credit guidance policy in place, the Bank of England should be able to restrict non-GDP enhancing credit flows while setting positive year-on-year percentage growth targets for credit that supports GDP-enhancing activity. This GDP-enhancing form of credit could be further supported either by public investment, for example through a British Investment Bank (see Dolphin and Nash 2012a).

In enacting a policy of guidance, the FPC should operate transparently and with accountability to the democratic process. We therefore recommend that its chair should appear before the House of Commons Treasury select committee every quarter. Moreover, the Bank of England should work with the government of the day to review and where necessary revise the targets and mechanisms of the credit-monitoring regime, ultimately guided by democratic mandate.

The final set of changes focuses on incentives within the banking sector that influence or affect decisions about credit.

#### Changing behaviour within the banking sector

The tax bias in favour of debt over equity finance should be removed. Our tax system presently favours interest payments over dividend payments. Consequently, the fragility of the financial system is increased, as banks are encouraged to use debt rather than equity to finance investments (Myerson 2013). This in turn ratchets up reliance on credit creation, encouraging excessive leverage to boost returns. We therefore follow the Mirrlees review (2010: 424–425) and the LSE Growth Commission (2013) in arguing that the treatment of equity and debt finance should be equalised.

The LSE Growth Commission argued that ensuring equality of treatment between equity and debt could deliver long-run increases of 6.1 per cent in investment, 1.7 per cent in wages, 0.2 per cent in employment, and 1.4 per cent in GDP. There are numerous options for doing this, including introducing an 'allowance for corporate equity' (ACE)<sup>24</sup> within the corporate income tax regime to level the playing field. However, the focus here is less on the specifics of a proposal or its fiscal implications than on ensuring a full and rigorous debate is had politically about how best to equalise the treatment of equity and debt which would help with a wider credit guidance policy.

Aggregate maturity transformation should be reduced. Maturity transformation – where banks borrow money on shorter timeframes than they lend money out – is enabled by the modern fractional banking system. It occurs both on and off bank and shadow bank balance sheets. It can have clear economic benefits, including increasing liquidity by creating greater synergy between payments services banks provide and intermediation by lending out credit, though these are not unlimited (Carlin and Soskice 2013 chapter 5 and 6).

Typically, though, the higher the level of maturity transformation that occurs, the greater the leverage and volume of credit in the economy as a share of GDP and the greater the exposure of the lender. This in turn potentially increases the volatility and risk involved. Moreover, this risk is often borne by the public, while the benefits are reaped privately. Therefore, steps should be taken to reduce the aggregate level of maturity transformation by increasing the equity ratio required for banks to operate (see chapter 4 for more details) as well as a tighter liquidity regime designed to reduce systemically risky levels of leverage. This could, for example, involve requiring banks to hold higher buffers of highly liquid assets so they are better able to withstand market shocks, or more frequent and transparent reporting of liquidity

<sup>24</sup> As the Mirrless review (2010) argues, the idea of an allowance for corporate equity is to 'provide explicit tax relief for the imputed opportunity cost of using shareholders' funds to finance the operations of the company'.

levels by major lenders, something which would provide an early signal of financial distress. These rules should be devised in concert between the Treasury and the Bank of England and be sensitive to the macroeconomic cycle. While there is a trade-off in terms of the loss of some levels of liquidity, it would help build a more stable financial system that operates with lower, more sustainable levels of leverage and without the high levels of finance-focused credit growth that occurs at present.

#### Public banking: multiplying and diversifying finance

These reforms should ensure that it is more profitable for private banks to invest and lend to the real economy rather than to engage in excessive financial or asset trading. However, alongside changing the incentives for private banks, there is also a case for changing the wider structure of the banking and credit market by carving out a much larger public role in financing investment and development.

For example, IPPR's report *Investing for the future* (Dolphin and Nash 2012a) set out how a state-owned, profit-making British Investment Bank could help to address two aspects of our economy that have been neglected by our financialised credit system: a tendency to invest less in infrastructure (as a share of GDP) than comparable countries and a shortage of financing, particularly long-term financing, for small and medium-sized businesses (SMEs). An initial capital injection of £40 billion over four years, could, if the bank was able to raise £2.50 on the financial markets for every £1 of capital, create a balance sheet of £140 billion after four years.<sup>25</sup> This would be a significant investment vehicle specifically mandated to finance parts of our economy that currently receive little support from the UK's credit system. In doing so, it would help to achieve the Bank of England's mandate of rebalancing the use of credit within the economy. Moreover, public banks in the US, Brazil and Europe have all been shown to have performed effectively over the long term at supporting the real economy, in particular by having a high proportion of their credit going to support GDP-enhancing as opposed to non-GDP transactions (EAPB 2013).<sup>26</sup> With this in mind, we strongly reiterate our support for a public investment bank of this kind.

To further rebalance the quantity and quality of credit created, and where in the economy it is flowing to, the government should also consider licensing new banks specifically targeted at supporting the non-financial sector of the economy. Clear limits on the types of activity and funding the bank could undertake would be required to ensure their capital was focused on supporting the real economy. A network of regional banks would be one possible way to achieve this, based on the German KfW system as an obvious example, with its network of banks mandated to support businesses within a specific geographical area. To help stimulate this, the government should set clear medium-term targets for the number of new entrants into the domestic banking market - which currently operates largely as an oligopoly with very few new entrants in the past 100 years (OFT, 2010) - with both national and local government and the Bank of England tasked with fostering a more diverse sector, both in terms of the number of banks, the types of lending institutions and the ownership structures of banks, within the next Parliament.

Beyond banking specifically, there is also a clear case for pluralising and strengthening the institutional ecology of finance in the UK to help it reconnect with the real economy. On the micro scale, this includes the rise of peer-to-peer lending and the growth of 'alternative' currencies, as well as the potential of non-profit community development corporations, community land trusts or community development financial institutions. In all these cases there is scope for greater support from government, both local and national, as well as business and civic society.

<sup>25</sup> For full examination of the options for funding a British Investment Bank, see Nash and Dolphin 2012a:

<sup>26</sup> For US case studies, see the Public Banking Institute: http://www.publicbankinginstitute.org/

At a wider scale, there is a growing consensus on the need to devolve substantive economic authority to cities and regions, which opens up the potential to experiment with how finance is organised locally (see Lawton et al 2014). There is also clear role for greater public involvement in financing production, not just through a British Investment Bank but also through regional development funds, nurturing cooperative development funds or more effective use of public pension funds as sources of 'patient' long-term capital (see Lawrence and McNeil 2014).

Finally, as previously described, financialisation has not led to greater financing of innovation or risky forms of production; capital is typically risk averse, seeking safe returns over the uncertainty of investing in the unknown. There is therefore also a case for great public investment in early-stage financing, mimicking private venture capital funds by funding innovative forms of production, extending access to productive capital and technologies beyond the economic vanguard. In doing so, public banking would institutionalise what Roberto Unger has called 'vanguardism outside the vanguard' (Unger and Wood 2014). The corollary is that there should be a greater return to the public purse for that investment, with such a body taking an equity stake to ensure decent returns for public risk (see Mazzucato 2013).

One option to establish this kind of public investment would be to resurrect the UK's old 3i investment vehicle<sup>27</sup> to institutionalise business finance for start-ups which are either too small to raise capital from the market or too risky to access long-term capital from the banks. Similarly, SITRA in Finland or the Small Business Innovation Research Program or DARPA in the US, which invest in risky but high-potential companies the private market will not support, are both effective investment institutions of a sort that the UK's financial ecosystem lacks (Connell 2013) Interestingly, a detailed recent analysis by Nesta suggests as little as £150 million of public investment could establish such a body and make a substantial difference to the market (Westlake and Pierrakis 2009).

More research into the fiscal implications of such schemes is required. However, what is clear is that anchoring credit into the real economy will require a more diverse financial system, which in turn requires a stronger role for public investment. Credit guidance therefore is about more than the setting of frameworks to shape the allocation of credit; it is also about institutional innovation focused on binding finance more tightly into the real economy.

<sup>27 3</sup>i was the eventual outcome of the 1931 MacMillan committee report which identified a 'MacMillan gap' in the British economy: a chronic shortage of long-term investment capital for small and medium-sized businesses. It recommended the formation of a company 'to devote itself particularly to these smaller industrial and commercial issues'. Over time, 3i (from 'Investors in Industry', formerly the Industrial and Commercial Finance Corporation) became the UK's leading venture capital body, prior to its flotation in the 1990s and subsequent fragmentation as an effective investment vehicle.

### 4. REASSERTING THE PUBLIC INTEREST OVER THE FINANCIAL SYSTEM

As financialisation has advanced, the gap between the interests of finance and those of wider society has widened. Tightening that relationship, by reasserting the public interest over the financial system via democratically mandated and accountable institutions is therefore a critical part of definancialising the UK. The following recommendations focus on aspects of the contemporary financial sector that have systemic influence and which currently poorly serve wider economic and social ends: the monetary and payment system, the equity ratio of financial institutions, the derivatives market and the role of critical intermediaries like credit-ratings agencies.

#### Establish a Monetary Commission

The UK has not effectively examined how its money and credit system operates since the Macmillan commission in the 1930s. Yet in that time the nature of money and the scale of credit has changed significantly. Moreover, how credit is created, circulated and accumulated has vital consequences for the UK's economic and social wellbeing, something increasingly recognised in mainstream debate (see Wolf 2014, Pettifor 2013a). For as Geoffrey Ingham argues, the money system has a dual nature: it 'is not only infrastructural power, it is also despotic power' (Ingham 2004: 4. We therefore need a much better understanding of the nature and role of money and credit if we are to shape the monetary system to best support economic and social wellbeing.

We therefore recommend that an in-depth parliamentary commission should be established to investigate the role of money and credit within the economy. This should be a coda to the Parliamentary Commission on Banking Standards, which reported in 2013 and, tellingly, ignored the role of money within banking. The new Monetary Commission should consequently examine how the money system currently operates and the distributional effects it creates, particularly during a period of sustained 'abnormal' monetary policy, as the UK has experienced over the past half decade or more; how effectively it supports broad-based, sustainable growth; and how the UK could potentially support a more democratic money and credit system in future.

Against these overall objectives, there are a range of particular areas the commission could choose to investigate.

Fundamentally, it should investigate credit creation in the UK economy and its part in creating imbalances of economic power. What impact does the banks' power to create money have on entrenching unequal economic power within society, given that most new money enters the economy through consequential debt contracts that favour the creditor, who has been privileged with the right to create credit in the first place? Is this system of credit creation arranged so that it effectively supports the real economy, given that currently so much credit circulates within the financial system without any connection to production?

32

The creation of money 'out of thin air': the elastic production of money

The particular institutional form of capitalism has evolved periodically since capitalism emerged as the dominant economic mode in the 19th century. Contemporary capitalism has three major institutional aspects: the market (where exchange takes place), private production (resulting in commodities for exchange), and a monetary system for producing bank-credit money (facilitating exchange). Of these aspects it is the capacity of banking institutions to finance production through 'money-capital in the form of newly created bank money that uniquely specifies capitalism as a form of economic system' (Ingham 2009: 53). The elastic production of money – what Ann Pettifor (2013b) memorably terms the 'power to create money out of thin air' – underpins financialisation, giving capitalism both its immense productive potential but also its tendency to damaging instability. Moreover, the power of private banking institutions to create or control credit embeds inequalities of power and reward into wider economic and social relations.

How is money 'created out of thin air'? According to the Bank of England:

'Banks do not act simply as intermediaries, lending out deposits that savers place with them, and nor do they "multiply up" central bank money to create new loans and deposits ... Commercial banks create money, in the form of bank deposits, by making new loans.'

MacLeay et al 2014

The book Where does money come from? also explains the process:

'New money is created by commercial banks when they extend or create credit, either through making loans or buying existing assets. In creating credit, banks simultaneously create deposits in our bank accounts, which, to all intents and purposes, is money.'

Greenham et al 2011

Economic commentator Martin Wolf (2013c) concisely summarises the implications of money creation for macroeconomic theory and banking reform as follows:

'Private institutions create credit as a by-product of their lending.

The state uses its ability to create fiat money to back such private money.

The monetary and financial system is a complex public-private partnership.

The creation of purchasing power ex nihilo by banks also creates debt.

The new purchasing power will add to actual spending in the economy, creating booms in consumption or investment.

The new credit may also leverage up existing assets.

The central bank may fail to stabilise this system by stabilising the prices of current goods and services. Indeed, the policies chosen to stabilise inflation in goods and services may even destabilise prices of assets.

In this case, the long run consequence of policies aimed at keeping inflation up might even be deflation.

A system in which the liabilities of risk-taking private institutions are believed to be the safest form of purchasing power is unstable and prone to panic and collapse.

New technologies and financial innovations allow the financial system to create new forms of credit and money, particularly if the old ones are tightly regulated.

The state cannot and will not allow this system to collapse.

This is an economy in which balance sheets, financial institutions and the central bank play central roles.

None of this has anything at all to do with a barter economy in which credit and money are mere veils.'

This process has wider macroeconomic effects given banks, when they can create credit and private money, tend to produce quantities of both credit and private money that is either suboptimally large or contributes towards economic instability. By this view, the financial crisis was the result of a failure to 'constrain the private financial system's creation of private credit and money' (Turner 2012). The privilege bestowed on banking and shadow banking institutions to endogenously create and allocate credit is therefore central to the dynamic of financialisation.

Second, the commission should examine Nick Gruen's proposal (2014) that the central banking services of the Bank of England should be offered not just to commercial banks but directly to citizens as well. This could include simple savings accounts, through the National Savings and Investments (NS&I) system, or guarantees for well-collateralised mortgages.<sup>28</sup> Currently, commercial banks provide these services but at a high cost, backed by subsidies and with the unique advantage of being able to access the infrastructural power of the Bank of England directly. The commission should examine how to open up access to this power, as a way of fostering a more pluralist, democratic and socially innovative financial system.

Today, the payment systems market is a similarly closed shop. A recent review of this market by the Office of Fair Trading (OFT) concluded that it suffered from a number of structural problems driven by the interaction between strong network effects and the ownership of the key payment systems by the large, incumbent banks. In particular, the way that various payment systems - such as Bacs, LINK, C&CCC and CHAPS - operate currently acts as a major barrier to entry into the banking and credit market, inhibits transparency, limits consumer responsiveness, undermines innovation and acts a source of economic rent. In short, the concentration of ownership has led to a poor deal for consumers, retailers and small- to medium-scale financial providers (OFT 2013). The Monetary Commission should therefore examine how the FCA's new regulatory regime for the payment systems<sup>29</sup> should act to ensure that all consumers and businesses can access an open, competitive payment system and that financial start-ups, such as new forms of democratic finance, are able to plug directly into existing systems. In this regard, an important announcement was made in the 2014 budget concerning the powers the FCA will have in regulating the payments systems market, which will include a power to address the ownership of payment systems.

The new commission could investigate the potential to use 'money-financing' to help fund part of the fiscal deficit, based on new money creation from the central bank, rather than debt-financing it via additional issuance of bonds or through additional taxation. Without committing a priori to recommending its use, the commission could explore under what circumstances money-financing might be used to manage the public finances, what its potential benefits could be for example, it tends to not crowd out private spending, compared to funding expenditure via raising tax levels - and what its downsides might be, such as its potential inflationary impact. Despite any such fears, money-financing is an option worth more serious examination, especially in this period when conventional monetary policy has failed to generate a rapid or broad-based recovery.

Similarly, the commission could also examine the possible impact of transitioning the UK's monetary system to an equivalent of the 'Chicago Plan' of 100 per cent reserve banking and the issuance of debt-free money, as the IMF has recently explored (see Benes and Kumhof 2012). This would involve a radical change in UK monetary policy as there would be no private money created, only that derived from public debt or money issued from the Bank of England – as such, it would bring significant positives and substantial negatives. For this reason, we are not recommending that such a system is enacted. Nonetheless, as with moneyfinancing the deficit, investigating the Chicago Plan in greater detail would help to clarify the dynamics of financial instability and assist policymakers in thinking through with greater clarity how to avoid financial crises and foster a more effective financial system.

<sup>28</sup> Gruen gives the example of a residential mortgage for less than 60 per cent of the value of the collateral.

The regulatory role will be managed by the Financial Conduct Authority, a responsibility introduced in the Banking Reform Act 2013 and expected to be fully operational in 2015. The author would like to thank Chris Hewett for his advice on the UK's payment system.

On a more micro level, the commission should examine what role new forms of currency - crypto-currencies and 'local currencies' - can play in the future in terms of broadening out the financial system. Interestingly, this would also build on recent policy work undertaken within the Bank of England (Naqvi and Southgate 2013). The key distinction between these types of currency and traditional fiat money is that typically no group or individual can accelerate the production of money. ensuring a stable rate of value is sustained within the currency circuit. According to the Bank of England among others, the growth of these complementary forms of money and credit is expected to continue, and so it is important to consider how the monetary system can best accommodate them.

This list of investigative avenues is not exhaustive, and certainly none of these ideas is without flaws. Yet nor is the status quo, and a thorough examination of the UK's monetary system and its impact on economic effectiveness and democratic power is therefore long overdue. Indeed, financialisation has partly been driven by the nature of our credit and money system; any attempt to reverse it therefore must take much more seriously the creation and circulation of money and credit within our economy as dynamic agents rather than neutral pawns.

### Raise minimum equity requirements

A reformed system in which banks are required to hold higher equity levels would start to undermine the current operating model of banks which is based on very high leverage, extreme indebtedness and fragile debt sources that threatens macroeconomic stability. In doing so, it would also curb the growth of debt, helping to contribute towards any ongoing credit guidance policy (as outlined in chapter 3). Moreover, it would radically curtail the implicit subsidy presently received by banks that are 'too big to fail'. Currently this is around £65 billion a year in the UK, exposing the public to unnecessary risks, distorting economic activity, building fragility into the system, and promoting leverage via debt over equity as a business model, with an implicit subsidy underwriting much of their profit.

The minimum amount of tier 1 equity held by banks and shadow banking institutions should be raised to 10 per cent by January 2018.30 By boosting the amount of equity required by banks, reform would help to shift risk on to investors and off of the general taxpayer. It would also ensure a more resilient system, as banks would have a larger cushion to cope with any operating losses. Similarly, requiring banks to have higher equity levels reduces the scale of leverage achievable, which in turn reduces instability and potential contagion within the banking system.

To ensure the potential impact on lending rates is limited, there should be a tapered phase-in period, with equity requirements progressively increasing each year to January 2018. Building from the current Basel III base of 6 per cent tier 1 equity, banks and shadow banks should be required to hold 7 per cent tier 1 equity by January 2016, 8 per cent by January 2017 and 10 per cent by January 2018.

This could be achieved by banks either retaining more of their earnings or by raising equity through selling more shares between now and 2018. As with the newly announced US Federal Reserve policy, if a bank fails to reach these targets on time, severe restrictions should be placed on their right to issue dividends or bonuses until they have reached an adequate equity ratio (see Federal Reserve 2014).

<sup>30</sup> Will Hutton and Paul Nightingale (2011) have an excellent summary of the different terms: capital requirements address balance between debt and equity in how banks are funded while liquidity requirements relate to the type of assets a bank holds. Equity is the amount of a debtor's assets in excess of debts to which they are liable. Leverage reflects the multiple between equity and liabilities and is a measure of safety net.

Any such ratio target should be simple, with an emphasis on ease of compliance and understanding, avoiding excessively complex risk weighting of capital ratios. The Basel III requirements, for example, allow banks to appear far more secure than they really are, based on imperfect analyses of the tradeoffs involved (see Admati and Hellwig 2013). Similarly, as the Parliamentary Commission on Banking Standards (2013) concluded, the UK's current equity ratio system is based on a fallible concept. For example, by official measures, between 2004 and 2008 the riskiness of the portfolios of UK-headquartered banks fell dramatically, precisely the opposite of what was actually occurring (Wolf 2012). Instead, targets should include all bank exposures, avoiding the kind of netting-out calculations that can distort a bank's apparent stability and security.

Finally, we believe this 10 per cent equity ratio should be an intermediate target. A longer-term target, subject to extensive review and testing, should be to increase the tier 1 equity ratio of banks to closer to 15 per cent over the medium to long term, as a level at which banks can operate securely without requiring public subsidy or generating systemic risk (Admati and Hellwing 2013).

### The impact of equity requirements on the banking sector

Critics argue that forcing banks to hold a higher share of equity would restrict lending and potentially limit economic growth, claiming that equity is always more expensive than debt. This argument is, however, as Roger Alcaly (2014) recently argued, 'highly exaggerated, unsubstantiated, and implausible', reflecting more the interests of the banking industry than the likely impact of higher equity requirements. It is worthwhile addressing some of the objections that are commonly laid at the feet of equity-related regulation.

First, equity regulation does not tell a bank how to operate nor how much it can or should lend. It simply requires that a larger proportion of any lending activity is funded with unborrowed money, with lower leverage rates based on a higher ratio of equity compared to debt as a proportion of total assets. Reducing the leverage of banks would not inhibit the capacity of good banks to lend. One example is Handelsbanken, which operates with a tier 1 equity ratio of 19.4 per cent (Handelsbanken 2012), far higher than many of its rivals, yet has both expanded its lending year-on-year throughout the global financial crisis and returned the highest return on equity last year, 14.8 per cent, of any European retail bank (Wilson 2013). Moreover, it is a self-reinforcing cycle. Carrying a higher equity base lowers the premium on equity capital and makes it cheaper for equity-rich banks to lend and borrow (Amati and Hellwig 2013). Therefore, as Diane Coyle has argued, viable banks would certainly be able to increase lending based on unborrowed funds through higher equity ratios (Coyle 2013). Only non-viable banks would be restricted by this kind of reform, which is not a bad outcome; it is in the wider public interest to limit the operation of businesses that operate with very little equity and expand through systemically risky levels of leverage.

Second, the confusion arises from a deliberate opaqueness of language. Equity is not the same as reserves; banks would not have to hold or 'set aside' the equity, letting it go fallow. It is simply that less of their operations could be funded through debt-based leverage. There is admittedly a trade-off between reserve requirements and lending, as under a reserve system banks would be required to keep a proportion of their deposits in the central bank. However, the massive trade-off between higher equity ratios – as opposed to reserves - or higher lending that is implied is not correct. Of course, some banks may indeed choose to shrink their lending. Again, if their lending model was previously based on inadequate capitalisation and an excessive level of debt-based leverage that is only sustainable via implicit public subsidy, then this may not necessarily be a bad outcome. Moreover, it would potentially open a space for other lenders to move into, including vehicles such as the British Investment Bank or so-called 'challenger banks'.

Given we know that much lending currently goes into the commercial or property market, a drop in overall lending need not lead to lower investment rates if credit monitoring and targeting ensures that more credit reaches the productive, nonfinancial economy.

Third, on a related point, equity financing need not be more expensive for banks or the wider economy. As David Miles, a member of the MPC, argues in his paper, 'Bank capital requirements: are they costly?', between 1880 and 1960, bank leverage was on average about half the level of recent decade. Yet during this period, despite a far greater use of equity funding, banks' reference rates of interest and the rates charged on bank loans were not significantly higher. Indeed, during that period Bank of England data shows that 'the spread over bank rate of much of bank lending was consistently below 2 per cent' yet the reference rates on the stock of bank lending to households and companies since 2000, despite far lower equity ratios and greater levels of leverage and debt-financing, has been barely above 2 per cent (Miles 2013). In other words, banks have historically been able to finance a far greater proportion of their activities with equity than today, including lending, without a corollary of far higher costs and restricted support to the real economy. Moreover, as Miles underscores, the lack of any obvious empirical link between leverage rates and the cost of bank loans is similarly absent from data from the US. Indeed, evidence suggests that a doubling of equity rates from present levels would lift the total cost of bank funds by as little as 10 points (Miles et al 2012). Given the wider benefits of a more secure, less subsidised banking system this would create, this is a very small implied cost.

Fourth, major financial corporations should not be privileged in how they operate. No other major non-financial corporation would be allowed, or able, to operate with an equity ratio less than 50 per cent. Given that, unlike other non-financial corporations, financial corporations have systemic effects on the stability of the wider economic system, it is arguable that they should in fact be required to be more secure. That is why 10 per cent tier 1 equity requirement is a realistic goal to start with but more ambitious targets should follow. To argue that banks could not operate within a 10 or 20 per cent equity requirement is to ignore the history of banking and take a view that banks can only operate as they do now: as highly leveraged, institutionally fragile institutions. Both theory and experience suggests otherwise.

Why, then, do we persist with inadequate Basel III ratios? Most likely it is that those defending the current low equity ratio requirements have both the most to gain and the greatest power to affect decision-making. Banks benefit significantly from their current ability to leverage so highly, with high gearing bringing greater profits, rising share prices, and the swelling of bonuses. Indeed, as Andrew Haldane has shown, around half the total profits of the world's 29 most significant banks between 2002 and 2007 was generated by the web of implicit and explicit subsidies the sector received, bolstered by a clearly inadequate equity ratio (Haldane 2012b).

Moreover, as the recent financial crisis demonstrated, when leverage turns bad it is wider society, not the banks themselves, that has to meet the cost. It has been estimated that equity levels closer to 15 per cent would have saved the major US banks from insolvency in 2007-08 (Calomiris and Meltzer 2014). Similarly, in the UK, if the average pay of the domestic banking sector (including remunerations) had been reduced by 10 per cent between 2000-07 then an extra £50 billion of capital would have been available to shore up the banks' balance sheets. Incidentally, this was nearly the exact amount the UK government injected into the UK banking system to avert a full-blown crash (Davies 2012). The present system, then, is 'intellectually bankrupt' (Wolf 2013b). Major and systemically vital financial institutions are still encouraged to 'borrow excessively and take on so much risk that the entire banking system is threatened' which 'is just like subsidising and encouraging companies to pollute when they have clean alternatives' (Admati and Hellwig 2013).

Ultimately, this means that financialisation will continue if the basic operating model of banks remains so dependent on excessive leverage supported by implicit (and occasionally explicit) public subsidy. Raising the equity ratio of banks is one way to redress this balance. Raising equity ratios would involve 'a fundamental conflict between what is good for bankers privately and what is good for the broader economy' (ibid) and this report recommends action firmly in favour of the latter.

# Strengthen oversight of the financial markets

'There clearly are bits of the financial system, and particularly the bits that relate to fixed income securities, trading, derivatives, hedging, but possibly also aspects of the asset management industry and equity trading, which have grown beyond a socially reasonable size.' Turner 2009

In Lord Turner's now famous remark, he identified the growth of aspects of the financial system that bear little positive relationship to the real economy. Financialisation in many ways is bound up in the growth of these socially useless aspects of finance. Of course, some of this growth reflects real value where these trades do what they are intended to do: help manage risk, provide improved access to liquidity and improve maturity transformation. Yet much of it is because intermediaries and value extractors are now entrenched in the financial system, with ever higher trading and liquidity offering great potential for rent-seeking simply through the churn of trading. Geoff Mulgan, for example, argues that 'capital has come to serve capital, not value; and financial systems have too often become predators' (ibid: 284). Technological change, with the rise of high-frequency trading and 'dark markets', enhances this process, with upwards of 60 per cent of global financial trades now conducted by computer algorithms in opaque structures only loosely related to financing the real economy (Lewis 2014).

Another challenge is that many of the transactions identified as having grown beyond a socially reasonable size no longer take place in registered, transparent exchanges. The over-the-counter (OTC) derivative market has for example grown to roughly 40 per cent of all trades in the US (McCrank 2014), while the volume of European shares traded privately rather than on a public exchange jumped 35 per cent from the third quarter of 2012 to the following year to a record high of \$279 billion (Reuters 2013), with London at the epicentre of such trading. The lack of transparency is also conducive to malpractice such as the manipulation of the LIBOR rate, the mass laundering of the funds of criminal networks, the multibillionpound mis-selling of securities (Lanchester 2013), or the explicit facilitating of tax evasion, which the Treasury estimates will be as high as £47 billion by 2014/15 (Murphy 2014).

### Derivatives

Derivatives are:

'[E]ssentially forms of organised speculative gambling on price changes. The "derived" financial asset is a contract (or wager) between two parties that the price of a commodity or asset at time x will be £y. The contracts are also traded; that is they are bought and sold by third parties. Profits and losses are the result of the divergence, at the designated time, between the derivative contract price and the actual price of the commodity or asset from which it is "derived".'

Ingham 2009: ch 7

While financial derivatives have been in operation since at least the 19th century, the increasing growth of financial activity within the economy has seen their trading soar, so that the outstanding over-the-counter market for all derivatives was estimated to be worth \$710 trillion at the end of 2013 (BIS 2014).

38

As a breakdown, in December 2013, the \$710 trillion in outstanding derivatives is as follows (figures rounded from BIS 2014):

- \$584 trillion in interest rate contracts
- \$70 trillion in foreign exchange contracts
- \$25 trillion in unallocated derivatives
- \$21 trillion in credit default swaps
- \$6 trillion in equity-linked contracts
- \$2 trillion in commodity contracts

Financialisation has accelerated the turn to financial complexity and created an uncontrolled, often rigged financial system. As Geoffrey Ingham describes, 'even participants struggle to comprehend the astonishing proliferation of specialized markets by which money is mutated' (Ingham 2009). For a prospective investor to fully understand a 'CDO2' financial derivative, for example, Andrew Haldane (2010) suggests they would need to have absorbed more than a billion pages of information. Responsibility is therefore abdicated within financial markets and by individuals on the grounds of the growing scale and deliberately opaque complexity of transactions, which in turn helps to support rent-seeking activity and potentially financial scandal (Chang 2013). Reducing opacity, and more widely, simplifying the complexity of financial markets would therefore limit the capacity for rent-seeking and help to financial activities in the real economy.

The enormous increase in socially useless financial products, both in number and amount traded, as well as the growth of capital circulation unconnected to investment in production, reflects the dominant intellectual current of the last 30 years, in particular the efficient-market hypothesis (Fama 1970), which argues that markets price assets and risk correctly. As a consequence, the theory states that there should be a perfect coincidence between the development of unregulated financial markets – and the new products it created – and wider social welfare. It was this animating view that led Alan Greenspan, then the chairman of the US Federal Reserve, to dismiss the idea of a housing bubble shortly before the housing market collapsed, or Joseph Cassano, a key executive at AIG, to claim six months before the firm's collapse that 'it is hard for us, without being flippant, to even see a scenario within any kind of realm of reason that would see us losing one dollar in any of the [credit default swap] transactions' (quoted in Taibbi 2009).

However, financial markets are more complex than the efficient-market hypothesis presumes. Complexity and behavioural economics as well as revival of Minskyian, Keynesian and Marxian theory has painted a richer picture of how they operate (see for example Dolphin and Nash 2012b, Pettifor 2013, Harvey 2014). As Haunauer and Beinhocker argue, then, we should see financial markets as being:

'[M]ore like an ecosystem than a machine. In such a system, markets may be highly innovative and effective, but they can sometimes be far from efficient. And likewise, people may be clever, but they can sometimes be far from rational. So if markets are not always efficient and people are not always rational, then the twentieth century mantra that price equals value may not be right either.'

Hanauer and Beinhocker 2013

On this basis, we make two recommendations to reassert democratic oversight over the financial ecosystem.

39

### Establish a Financial Product Board within the Bank of England's Prudential Regulation Authority

The statutory duty of the Prudential Regulation Authority (PRA) is primarily to promote the safety and soundness of financial firms and the wider financial system by making forward-looking judgments on risks posed by the actions of firms.31 The Financial Product Board (FPB) would assess whether new financial products, such as within the derivatives market or structured financial assets. pose a risk of destabilising the financial system, as set by the current guidelines of the PRA, and trading of such products within the UK jurisdiction would be dependent on FPB approval. The burden of proof should be upon those creating new products to demonstrate their utility.

As noted already, much of the enormous growth in the trading of financial assets has not been linked to improving productivity; much of it, after all, is a zerosum game. To counteract this, the new FPB should work closely with the PRA and the Financial Conduct Authority to execute the PRA's secondary duty: to facilitate effective competition within financial markets (introduced in the Financial Services (Banking Reform) Act).

In terms of the model of governance, a useful guide may be provided by the Medicines and Healthcare Products Regulatory Agency, which is responsible for ensuring the medical products market in the UK operates safely.<sup>32</sup> Similarly, the FPB proposed here should have the authority to ban the trading of a financial product – or order its appropriate modification – if it is deemed to pose an unjustifiable risk or promote uncompetitiveness within financial markets. The process of authorisation or otherwise of any new financial product should be conducted promptly and thoroughly.

At the same time, due consideration must be given in the design of the institution to ensure that systemically risky trade does not simply migrate offshore. One potential option would be for the UK to push for an equivalent body operating with international oversight that would apply to offshore and shadow financial institutions as well as mainstream financial centres and institutions. Given the UK's importance in the world's financial ecosystem, there is the potential for the UK to lead in pushing for a safer financial trading environment on a global level.

### Establish a licensed, organised exchange for the UK over-the-counter derivatives market in the UK

This initiative would mean the creation of a consolidated regulatory position for the market, requiring OTC trades to occur in a registered exchange in a way the UK market currently lacks. 33 This should aim to adapt reforms established in the US under the Dodd-Frank Act 2010, which sought to improve the transparency and resilience of the derivative and hedge fund markets through a process of standardisation, central clearing and organised exchange trading. It would also go with the grain of the recently announced agreement of the European Commission and the Commodity Futures Trading Commission (the EU executive and the US derivatives regulators) to tighten oversight and more strongly regulate the transatlantic derivative trade (CFTC 2013). Indeed, the UK exchange should be established with a view to expanding to the European level.

Establishing an organised trading exchange trading for OTC derivatives, which should include within it equity, credit, commodity, interest rate and foreign exchange derivatives, could deliver a number of benefits, including 'a higher level of transparency, enhancing liquidity, ensuring efficiency and risk reduction

<sup>31</sup> For more information, see: http://www.bankofengland.co.uk/pra/pages/default.aspx

<sup>32</sup> For more information, see: http://www.mhra.gov.uk/Howweregulate/

<sup>33</sup> Others have recommended introducing a similar exchange mechanism – see for example Lallemand 2012.

and providing an easy access for market participants' (CESR 2010). Combined with other steps, such as prohibiting financial products that offer commodity index replication and nothing more (Lallemand 2012) and requiring appropriate levels of collateral to be posted for derivative trades in the OTC market, establishing an organised, licenced trading exchange would bring substantial benefits to the wider financial system and economy. Indeed, the only likely substantial losers would be short-term financial traders who currently extract significant amounts of rent through their intermediary position in the market rather than longer-term investors.

# Establish an EU credit-ratings agency

Capitalism is acutely reliant on intermediaries who can assess value effectively. Credit-rating agencies, auditors and legal firms provide the signals to the wider marketplace in which value is assessed and trade occurs. As such, they 'are the facilitators of contemporary capitalism, and not ordinary participants' (Davies 2014). Moreover, not only are they integral to the functioning of the system, 'those tasked with *representing, measuring and judging* capitalist activity are also seeking to *profit from* capitalist activity, which brings certain consequences with it' (ibid).

Arguably one such consequence of this marriage of judgment-making and profit-making was the series of catastrophic misjudgments of the three dominant global credit-ratings agencies – Moody's, Standard & Poor's, and Fitch Ratings –that in turn helped to precipitate the financial crisis. For example, at the beginning of the month of their collapses, neither AIG nor Lehman Brothers had a rating with a big three agency worse than 'A'. Similarly, in 2006, Standard & Poor's gave Ireland and Spain a AAA rating and Iceland a AA+; in 2007, all three countries slipped into a state of financial crisis that would last for years (Silver 2012). As Will Hutton (2010) and Ha-Joon Chang (2013), among others, have highlighted, such failures have recurred post-crisis.

Given that an accurate ratings system is a collective public good, in that it helps a marketplace to operate effectively, and the record of failure of the current oligopoly, combined with the potential for vested interests to emerge, an alternative is urgently needed to provide an effective public option. We recommend establishing a not-for-profit ratings agency within the European Union to assess the creditworthiness of major European financial institutions, both public and private, providing an alternative ratings agency to complement the three dominant private ratings agencies.

We suggest an EU credit-ratings agency should be financed from a small portion of the estimated €30 billion a year the EU's financial transaction tax is expected to raise (EC 2011). As IPPR's report, *Don't bank on it*, has previously stated, we support the introduction of such a tax within the UK to throw 'grit in the wheel' of financial transactions (Dolphin 2013). Yet it would also have a revenue-raising capacity which should, in part, be hypothecated to support this new proposal.

The public credit-ratings agency would be a not-for-profit body established within the structure of the EU but possess an independent governance structure at a remove from political pressure. In assessing the credit worthiness of major corporations, it should pay greater attention to the drivers of long-term growth and the productivity potential of firms, such as the amount invested in R&D, rather than focusing on shorter-term signals, such as recent quarterly profit reports. In assessing the credit worthiness of countries, it would look at traditional metrics, such as a country's debt-to-GDP ratio, its growth or inflation rate and the size of its deficit.

It is important to note that this is a function that public agencies perform effectively already. For example, the periodic country reporting provided by the IMF provides an effective credit-rating of sovereign debt. Indeed, an ideal goal would be to have a global public credit-ratings agency, for example run by the UN. However, we believe any such reform should start at the EU level, given that the financing and institutional expertise is already available. In doing so, this would ensure that a public option is available to provide competitive pressure and a more democratic alternative within the current ratings system.

# 5. INVEST THE GAINS OF FINANCIALISATION TO HELP FUND PUBLIC EXPENDITURE

Reversing financialisation will not be an easy or swift endeavour. Alongside institutional reform of the financial markets, other strategies will be required to ensure social welfare is maximised even as the economy slowly definancialises. As one such strategy, we recommend that a British Future Fund should be established to help fund future public expenditure requirements by hypothecating revenue from specific financial transactions. This sovereign wealth-style fund would help support future public expenditure by 'skimming' off the proceeds of large-scale private financial accumulation for public benefit.

### The benefits of the British Future Fund

In terms of impact, a British Future Fund (BFF) would be a complementary strategy to other measures to reanchor finance in the real economy. A fund of  $\mathfrak{L}100$  billion would take a number of years to build up, and at current rates of return would generate roughly  $\mathfrak{L}3$  billion a year for public expenditure, although some of these profits would have to be reinvested in order to continue to sustain and grow the fund. History demonstrates that an initial capitalisation can grow quickly: the Norwegian Government Pension Fund, for example, was capitalised with \$400 million in 1996 and now owns an estimated 1 per cent of global equity, or roughly \$818 billion in January 2013. A Norway's fund is underpinned by that country's resource wealth, particularly oil, but nevertheless it does show that significant growth can come from effective stewardship and suggests that collective capital ownership strategies can play an important part in responding to financialisation. In particular, there are three arguments in favour of such an approach, even if it will take a number of years to make a substantial impact.

First, the BFF could help to address the fiscal dilemma confronting all modern democratic states committed to maintaining reasonable levels of public expenditure in the face of financialised economies. For these countries, like the UK, tax is primarily based on labour income, yet labour's share of national income is declining relative to capital, lowering the overall tax take (Reed and Himmelweit 2012). The capital share, on the other hand, is increasingly mobile, making it difficult to tax effectively. In any case, the cost of public goods funded by general taxation is rising quicker than labour productivity and income in general. As Gerry Holtham has acutely argued, if the UK is to escape this fiscal dilemma it must find new revenues to fund public expenditure. Rather than trying to tax financial capital, one potential solution is to establish new forms of collective ownership, via a claim on a portion of the amount of financial capital in circulation (Holtham 2014). Public accumulation of the proceeds of financialisation can then help to fund future spending in line with public priorities.

Second, the BFF is in step with the contemporary progressive agenda of 'shifting from redistributing income to redistributing assets' (White 2013). In part, this agenda is based on a revival of the Rawlsian notion of an egalitarian property-owning

<sup>34</sup> For more information on the Norwegian fund, see: http://www.swfinstitute.org

democracy that seeks to restructure patterns of ownership within the economy, much more broadly dispersing claims on return to capital (see for example O'Neill and Williamson 2012). Rawls argued that financialised capitalism 'permits very large inequalities in the ownership of real property (productive assets and natural resources) so that the control of the economy and much of political life rests in few hands' (Rawls 1985: 137-138). One way around this is to entrench widespread claims on return to capital by extending new forms of collective ownership, of which a BFF would be one institutional example.

Finally, there is a deep current in British progressive thinking that claims on return to capital should be democratised. This has been a sentiment shared across the political spectrum in the past, crystallised intellectually by James Meade's classic 1964 book, Efficiency, Equality and the Ownership of Property. It found expression in policy in the 1950s, as Labour examined the idea of a 'Future Fund'-style body in its policy document Towards Equality, while the SDP actually adopted the creation of a 'Citizen's Fund' in 1986 as official policy (Jackson 2005). Similarly, today, interest in 'predistribution' suggests there is renewed potential for exploring institutions that widely disperse claims to capital prior to market exchange (Hacker et al 2013). These trains of political thought could both ground and benefit from being made real in a visible and potentially popular institution like the BFF.

### Operation of the British Future Fund

The BFF would operate as a profit-making body, although strategically it would focus on investing in sustainable long-term value creation rather than short-term profit maximisation. Once a proportion of any profits made were reinvested to ensure the fund's sustainability, the remainder of the surplus would be used to fund social investment, as set out in the fiscal strategy of the government of the day. In terms of governance, however, the fund would be managed independently of ministerial direction, albeit with certain ethical investment guidelines in place. Similarly, while in time the fund would come to own a portfolio of assets within the financial sector, it would not seek to interfere in the day-to-day management of private firms. Essentially it would act as a silent 'rentier' in terms of taking a capital share in the proceeds of financialisation and reaping the dividends.

There would be several potential ways to capitalise the BFF, even during a period when budget surpluses or resource windfalls are unlikely. We recommend the following options should be considered.

- A scrip tax (a tax paid with shares not cash) on specific capital transactions, for example, as part of the banking sector levy. The levy is expected to raise £2.7 billion in 2014/15 and £2.9 billion each year over the following four years (Seely 2014). A scrip tax has the advantage that it would 'dilute existing shareholder holdings but result in no cash outflow or liquidity strain on the company' (Holtham 2014). Similarly, a small share levy could be applied during any merger and acquisition. Companies typically overpay for acquisitions by up to 20 or 30 per cent of the original asking price. Such a levy would not deter a merger or acquisition process, but it would ensure that a collective equity stake was taken.
- Similarly, a share of equity could be taken in the process of taxing remuneration packages. ONS figures show the total bonus pot within the financial sector in 2012/13 was £13.3 billion, a significant amount of which was awarded in share schemes (Anyaegbu 2013).
- More widely, during the sale or development of any public asset, the public's right to a stake in communal resources – such as the electromagnetic spectrum used in telecommunications –a proportion of the revenue raised, say 10 per cent, could be hypothecated to the BFF. Similarly, a proportion of potential revenue from stamp duty could be hypothecated.

- While it is unlikely that the UK will see a further round of quantitate easing (QE), any such scheme in the future should consider buying equities, not gilts. As Holtham (2014) shows, if 'a third [of recent QE] had been invested at home and the rest abroad', on behalf of the fund, it would be 'worth over a fifth of annual GDP'. The added benefit of this is that QE would more directly benefit the nation at large, whereas the gilt-based model has disproportionately benefited the 5 per cent of wealthiest households (BoE 2012).
- The North Sea oil windfall of the 1980s was spent on reducing tax rates for the wealthy or supporting increased unemployment benefits. If a similar opportunity arises, albeit that it is likely to be smaller, via the exploitation of new energy sources, preferably renewable, then a levy could be devised to ensure the fund has a share in revenue gained from the UK's natural resources.

#### Examples: what would these capitalisation options be worth?

- If the Pfizer bid of £69.4 billion offer for AstraZeneca had been accepted and a 2.5 per cent scrip tax had been applied to this acquisition, this would have deposited nearly £1.73 billion worth of shares into the BFF.
- Barclays bank recently increased its bonus pool to £2.4 billion pounds in bonuses for 2013, a 10 per cent increase from the previous year despite profit falling by a third (Slater and Vellacott 2014). A scrip tax of 2.5 per cent on the total bonus pool, in addition to normal revenue taxes, would have deposited £60 million worth of shares into the BFF without diluting the productive capital that the bank could invest with. Overall, the ONS suggests the total bonus pot for the finance and insurance sector in 2012/13 was £13.3 billion (Anyaegbu 2013) which, at a 2.5 per cent scrip rate, would raise £332.5 million worth of equity for the fund.
- The sale of the 4G spectrum recently raised £2.3 billion. Ofcom has estimated that the 5G spectrum is approximately seven times larger (Curtis 2013). Even if the 5G sale raised only five times as much as the 4G auction did, a 10 per cent levy set at a higher rate to reflect the public good nature of the asset would still deposit roughly £900 million into the BFF. Multiplied over time, supplemented by other forms of income such as scrip taxes on bank bonuses and reinforced by returns to investment and compound interest, this could quickly form the nucleus of an effective fund.

As outlined above, we would recommend that the BFF and any potential surpluses it accrues is used to support future investment in public goods. However, there is also room to explore other alternatives, for example in the form of a basic income, as is provided by the Alaska Permanent Fund, a state-based sovereign wealth fund-style body out of which every Alaskan resident receives an annual payment of nearly \$1,000 annually (Cummine 2013). At the very least, a debate should be had over where the surplus of the BFF is invested. However, our key point and recommendation is that innovative new forms of public ownership of financial capital will ensure that public welfare is supported by the social accumulation of some of the proceeds of the UK's financialised economy. In doing so, finance can be reoriented to better serve the common interest.

# CONCLUSION

'We had to struggle with the old enemies of peace – business and financial monopoly, speculation, reckless banking, class antagonism, sectionalism, war profiteering. They had begun to consider the Government of the United States as a mere appendage to their own affairs. We know now that Government by organized money is just as dangerous as Government by organized mob. Never before in all our history have these forces been so united against one candidate as they stand today. They are unanimous in their hate for me – and I welcome their hatred.'

Franklin Roosevelt, address announcing the Second New Deal, 31 October 1936<sup>35</sup>

In the midst of the Great Depression, in the long aftermath of the greatest financial crisis of capitalism, Franklin Roosevelt and the New Deal set about reconstituting the institutional design of finance in the United States. Most famously this occurred in the Glass-Steagall Act, which separated commercial and investment banking. Yet it also found expression in a host of experiments to reanchor finance in production, whether in the growth of a network of public banks, support for credit unions or radical action to tackle overleveraged banks and overindebted households (see Katznelson 2013). This was successful because Roosevelt was able to marshal a broad-based coalition of those who recognised that some sections of finance had come to stand in opposition to sustainable, widely shared prosperity and deep, vibrant democratic life. To reuse Roosevelt's words, reform ensured that finance became a useful appendage to society, not the reverse.

In our own time, despite a similar financial catastrophe, no such radical change has occurred. Instead, crisis has rapidly calcified into stasis, leaving the basic financial architecture that caused the crash still largely in place. This report has therefore argued a financial reformation is required, based principally on a reassertion of the democratic, public interest over the financial system, and in particular over those privileged institutions that create and allocate credit within the economy. Only by reforming the design of the system – rather than treating its symptoms – can financialisation be reversed and finance come to better serve society.

Beyond the specific proposals contained in this report, definancialiation presents a challenge to the language and approach of mainstream political parties: the dominant slogans of this parliament - 'One Nation' and 'We're all in it together' both empty out the conflict of interest between different sectors and classes that is inherent in excessive financialisation. What is required instead is a confident assertion that finance is vital to the UK's future but it must be more productively anchored in the real economy in a way that deepens democratic life. Currently this is not the case. Democracy must therefore reassert itself; if, as Roosevelt has it, that earns the 'hatred' of a narrow band of the beneficiaries of financialisation, then that is to be welcomed.

# REFERENCES

- Acemoglu D and Robinson J (2012) Why nations fail: The origins of power, prosperity and poverty, London: Profile Books
- Admati A and Hellwig M (2013) The Bankers' New Clothes: What's Wrong with Banking and What to Do about It, Princeton: Princeton University Press
- Alcaly R (2014) 'The Right Way to Control the Banks', New York Review of Books, 5 June 2014. http://www.nybooks.com/articles/archives/2014/jun/05/the-rightwav-to-control-banks
- Anyaegbu G (2013) Average Weekly Earnings Bonus payments in Great Britain, 2012/13, London: Office for National Statistics. http://www.ons.gov.uk/ons/ dcp171766\_324206.pdf
- Arcand J, Berkes E and Panizza U (2011) 'Too Much Finance?', Geneva: World Trade Organization. http://www.wto.org/english/res\_e/reser\_e/gtdw\_e/ wkshop12 e/panizza.pdf
- Arrighi G (1994) The Long Twentieth Century: Money, Power and the Origins of Our Times. London: Verso
- Baker D (2014) 'High Asset Prices, the Savings Glut, Secular Stagnation, and Unemployment', Centre for Economic and Policy Research blog, 8 July 2014. http://www.cepr.net/index.php/blogs/beat-the-press/high-asset-prices-thesavings-glut-secular-stagnation-and-unemployment
- Bank of England [BoE] (2012) The Distributional Effects of Asset Purchases Bank of England, London. http://www.bankofengland.co.uk/publications/Documents/ news/2012/nr073.pdf
- Bank of England [BoE] (2014a) 'Trends in lending, April 2014', London. http://www. bankofengland.co.uk/publications/Documents/other/monetary/trendsapril14.pdf
- Bank of England [BoE] (2014b) Financial Stability Report, June 2014, London. http://www.bankofengland.co.uk/publications/Pages/fsr/2014/fsr35.aspx
- Bank of International Settlements [BIS] (2013) 'Triennial Central Bank Survey of foreign exchange and derivatives market activity in 2013', survey results, 8 December 2013. http://www.bis.org/publ/rpfx13.htm
- Bank of International Settlements [BIS] (2014) 'Amounts outstanding of over-thecounter (OTC) derivatives', Quarterly Review, June 2014. http://www.bis.org/ statistics/dt1920a.pdf
- Barbosa-Filho N (2005) 'International liquidity and growth fluctuations in Brazil' in Epstein G (ed) Financialization and the world economy, Cheltenham: Edward Elgar Publishing
- BBC News (2014) 'RBS to impose new curbs on mortgage lending', 3 June 2014. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/business-27689494
- Bell B and Van Reenen J (2010) 'Bankers' pay and extreme wage inequality in the UK', London: Centre for Economic Performance, London School of Economics. http://eprints.lse.ac.uk/28780/1/cepsp21.pdf
- Benes J and Kumhof M (2012) 'The Chicago Plan Revisited', working paper 12/202, Washington, DC: IMF. https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/cat/longres. aspx?sk=26178.0

- Berger S (2014) 'How finance gutted manufacturing', Boston Review Forum, 1 April 2014. http://www.bostonreview.net/forum/suzanne-berger-how-finance-guttedmanufacturing
- Bolton P, Santos T and Sheinkman JA (2011) 'Cream skimming in financial markets', Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research. http://www.nber.org/ papers/w16804.pdf
- Borio C and Disyatat P (2011) 'Global imbalances and the financial crisis: Link or no link?', Basel: Bank of International Settlements. http://www.bis.org/publ/ work346.pdf
- Broughton N and Maer L (2012) Financial Services: the financial sector's contribution to the UK economy, briefing note SN 06193, London: House of Commons Library. http://www.parliament.uk/business/publications/research/ briefing-papers/SN06193/the-financial-sectors-contribution-to-the-uk-economy
- Calomiris C and Meltzer A (2014) 'How Dodd-Frank Doubles Down on "Too Big to Fail", Wall Street Journal, 12 February 2014. http://online.wsj.com/news/ articles/SB10001424052702304691904579345123301232800
- Calza A, Manrique M and Sousa J (2006) 'Aggregate loans to the euro area private sector', Quarterly Review of Economics and Finance, 45: 211-226
- Cappiello L, Kadareja A, Sørensen C and Protopapa M (2010) Do bank loans and credit standards have an effect on output?, Brussels: European Central Bank. http://www.ecb.europa.eu/pub/pdf/scpwps/ecbwp1150.pdf
- Caprio G and Klingebiel D (1999) 'Scope and Fiscal Costs of Banking Crisis: Compilation of information on systemic and non-systemic banking crises from 1970s onward', Washington, DC: World Bank. http://www1.worldbank.org/ finance/html/fp-financial crises and financ.html
- Carlin W and Soskice D (2013) Macroeconomics and the Financial System: Stability and Instability, Oxford: Oxford University Press
- Casey T (2012) 'Is financialization the Achilles' heel of Anglo-American capitalism?', paper for the Sheffield Political Economy Research Institute conference 'The British Growth Crisis: The Search For a New Model', 16-18 July 2012. http://speri.dept.shef.ac.uk/wp-content/uploads/2012/07/Terrence-Casey-Is-Financialization-the-Achilles-Heel-of-Anglo-American-Caplitalism-754KB.pdf
- Centre for Research on Socio-Cultural Change [CRESC] (2009) 'An alternative report on UK banking reform', Manchester: CRESC, Manchester University/ Open University. http://www.cresc.ac.uk/sites/default/files/Alternative%20 report%20on%20banking%20V2.pdf
- Chang H (2013) 'In today's corporations the buck never stops. Welcome to the age of irresponsibility', Guardian, 9 July 2013. http://www.theguardian.com/ commentisfree/2013/jul/09/welcome-to-age-irresponsibility
- Committee of European Securities Regulators [CESR] (2010) 'Standardisation and exchange trading OTC derivatives'. http://www.esma.europa.eu/content/ Consultation-paper-Standardisation-and-exchange-trading-OTC-derivatives
- Commodity Futures Trading Commission [CFTC] (2013) 'The European Commission and the CFTC reach a Common Path Forward on Derivatives', press release, 11 July 2013. http://www.cftc.gov/PressRoom/PressReleases/pr6640-13
- Connell D (2013) 'Do we need a British DARPA?', Policy Network, 3 September 2013. http://policy-network.net/pno\_detail.aspx?ID=4449&title=Do-we-need-a-British-DARPA
- Council of Mortgage Lenders [CML] (2014) 'Gross mortgage lending increases 37% year-on-year', press release, 17 April 2014. https://www.cml.org.uk/cml/media/ press/3883

48

- Coyle D (2013) 'Bankers, exposed', The Enlightened Economist blog, 22 January 2013. http://www.enlightenmenteconomics.com/blog/index.php/2013/01/22/
- Crouch C (2004) Post-Democracy, London: Polity Press
- Crouch C (2009) 'Privatised Keynesianism: An Unacknowledged Policy Regime', British Journal of Politics and International Relations, 11(3): 382–399
- Crouch C (2013) Making capitalism fit for society, London: Polity Press
- Cummine A (2013) 'Sovereign Wealth Funds: can they be community funds?', OpenDemocracy, 6 November 2013. http://www.opendemocracy.net/ourkingdom/angela-cummine/sovereign-wealth-funds-can-they-be-community-funds
- Curtis S (2013) 'Ofcom identifies possible spectrum for 5G mobile broadband', *Telegraph*, 21 November 2013. http://www.telegraph.co.uk/technology/news/10465512/Ofcomidentifies-possible-spectrum-for-5G-mobile-broadband.html
- Davies R, Richardson P, Katinaite V and Manning MJ (2010) 'Evolution of the UK banking system', *Bank of England Quarterly Bulletin*, 50(4): 321–332. http://www.bankofengland.co.uk/publications/Documents/quarterlybulletin/qb100407.pdf
- Davies W (2012) 'Taking risks with the economy? It's time to throw caution to the wind', OpenDemocracy, 28 April 2012. http://www.opendemocracy.net/ourkingdom/william-davies/taking-risks-with-economy-its-time-to-throw-caution-to-wind
- Davies W (2013) 'Recovering the future: The reinvention of "social law", *Juncture*, 20(3), 216–222. http://www.ippr.org/juncture/recovering-the-future-the-reinvention-of-social-law
- Davies W (2014) 'The tyranny of intermediaries: Who writes the rules of our modern capitalism?' Juncture online, 14 February 2014. http://www.ippr.org/juncture/the-tyranny-of-intermediaries-who-writes-the-rules-of-our-modern-capitalism
- Davis G (2005) 'New directions in corporate governance', *Annual Review of Sociology*, 31: 143–162
- Denning T (2013) 'Big Banks and Derivatives: Why Another Financial Crisis Is Inevitable', Forbes, 8 January 2014. http://www.forbes.com/sites/stevedenning/2013/01/08/five-years-after-the-financial-meltdown-the-water-is-still-full-of-big-sharks/
- Dolphin T (2013) *Don't bank on it: The financialisation of the UK economy*, London: IPPR. http://www.ippr.org/publications/dont-bank-on-it-the-financialisation-of-the-uk-economy
- Dolphin T and Nash D (2012a) *Investing for the future: Why we need a British Investment Bank*, London: IPPR. http://www.ippr.org/publications/investing-forthe-future-why-we-need-a-british-investment-bank
- Dolphin T and Nash D (eds) (2012b) *Complex new world: Translating new economic thinking into public policy*, London: IPPR. http://www.ippr.org/publications/complex-new-world-translating-new-economic-thinking-into-public-policy
- Driscoll J (2004) 'Does bank lending affect output? Evidence from the US states', Journal of Monetary Economics, 51: 451–471
- Duncan W (2009) 'Financialisation and Derivatives: The Political Construction of an Artifice of Indifference', *Competition and Change*, 13(2)L 159–174
- Economist (2013) 'Let's try to catch up with Mali', leader, 6 July 2013. http://www.economist.com/news/leaders/21580466-why-being-159th-best-investment-no-way-country-sustain-recovery-lets-try
- Epstein G (ed) (2005) Financialization and the world economy, Cheltenham: Edward Elgar Publishing

- Epstein G and Jayadev A (2005) 'The rise of rentier incomes in OECD countries: financialisation, central bank policy and labor solidarity' in Epstein G (ed) *Financialization and the world economy*, Cheltenham: Edward Elgar Publishing
- European Association of Public Banks [EAPB] (2013) *Annual Report, 2012/13*, Brussels. http://www.eapb.eu/file?fle=8102
- European Commission [EC] (2011) 'Technical Fiche, a Council Directive on a Common system of financial transaction tax', Brussels. http://ec.europa.eu/taxation\_customs/resources/documents/taxation/other\_taxes/financial\_sector/fact\_sheet/revenue-estimates.pdf
- Fama E (1970) 'Efficient Capital Markets: A Review of Theory and Empirical Work', Journal of Finance, 25(2): 383–417
- Federal Reserve (2014) 'Agencies Adopt Enhanced Supplementary Leverage Ratio Final Rule and Issue Supplementary Leverage Ratio Notice of Proposed Rulemaking', press release, 8 April 2014, Washington, DC. http://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/press/bcreg/20140408a.htm
- Finance Watch (2013) *The fire power of the financial lobby*, Brussels. http://corporateeurope.org/sites/default/files/attachments/financial\_lobby\_report.pdf
- Foster J (2008) 'The financialisation of capital and its crisis', *Monthly Review*, 59(11). https://monthlyreview.org/2007/04/01/the-financialization-of-capitalism/
- Freeman R (2010) 'It's financialization!', *International Labour Review*, 149(2). http://www.ilo.org/public/english/revue/download/pdf/s2freeman.pdf
- Friedman B (1982) 'Using a Credit Aggregate Target to Implement Monetary Policy in the Financial Environment of the Future', paper for Federal Reserve Bank of Kansas City. http://kansascityfed.org/publicat/sympos/1982/S82FRIED.pdf
- Gamble A (2009) The Spectre at the Feast: Capitalist Crisis and the Politics of Recession, Basingstoke: Palgrave
- Gilbert J (2014) Common Ground: Democracy and Collectivity in an age of Individualism, London: Pluto Press
- Graeber D (2011) Debt: The First 5,000 Years, Melville House: London
- Greenham T, Ryan-Collins J, Werner R and Jackson A (2011) Where does money come from? A guide to the monetary and banking system, London: New Economics Foundation. http://www.neweconomics.org/publications/entry/where-does-money-come-from
- Gruen N (2014) Central Banking For All: A modest case for radical reform, London: Nesta. http://www.nesta.org.uk/publications/central-banking-all-modest-case-radical-reform#sthash.1R64nJeE.W6pZwnKM.dpuf
- Guardian (2014) 'OECD warns on UK house prices', 6 May 2014. http://www.theguardian.com/business/2014/may/06/uk-house-prices-oecd-warning
- Hacker J, O'Neill M and Jackson B (2013) 'The Politics of Predistribution', Renewal, 21(2/3). http://www.renewal.org.uk/articles/interview-the-politics-of-predistribution
- Haldane A (2010) 'The \$100 billion question', speech, Institute of Regulation and Risk, Hong Kong, 30 March 2010. http://www.bankofengland.co.uk/publications/speeches/2010/speech433.pdf
- Haldane A (2012a) 'A leaf being turned', speech, 29 October 2012. http://www.bankofengland.co.uk/publications/Documents/speeches/2012/speech616.pdf

- Haldane A (2012b) 'On being the right size', Speech given at the Institute of Economic Affairs' 22nd Annual Series, The 2012 Beesley Lectures, 25th October 2012, http://www.bankofengland.co.uk/publications/Documents/speeches/2012/speech615.pdf
- Haldane A and Madouros V (2012) 'The dog and the frisbee', speech, Federal Reserve Bank of Kansas City's 36th Economic Policy Symposium, 31 August 2012. http://www.bankofengland.co.uk/publications/Documents/speeches/2012/speech596.pdf
- Handelsbanken (2012) 'Investor relations report, January–June 2012'. https://www.handelsbanken.com/shb/inet/icentsv.nsf/vlookuppics/investor\_relations\_en\_hb\_q2\_12\_eng\_oh/\$file/hb\_q2\_12\_eng\_oh.pdf
- Hanauer N and Beinhocker E (2014) 'Capitalism redefined', *Democracy*, 31:4. http://www.democracyjournal.org/31/capitalism-redefined.php?page=all
- Harvey D (2005) A Brief History of Neoliberalism, Oxford: Oxford University Press
- Harvey D (2014) Seventeen Contradictions and the end of capitalism, London: Profile Books
- Holtham G (2014) 'Payment for goods: Addressing the social democrat's dilemma', *Juncture*, 21(1). http://www.ippr.org/juncture/payment-for-goods-addressingthe-social-democrats-dilemma
- Hudson M (2012) Finance capitalism and its discontents, London: Islet
- Hutton W (2010) Them and Us: Changing Britain Why we need a fair society, London: Abacus
- Hutton W and Nightingale P (2011) 'The discouraged economy: A submission from The Work Foundation to the Independent Commission on Banking', Lancaster: The Work Foundation. http://www.theworkfoundation.com/Assets/Docs/Banking%20submission\_%20Will%20Hutton\_July%204.pdf
- IMF (2014a) 'How big is the implicit subsidy for banks considered too important to fail?' in *Global Financial Stability Report: Moving from Liquidity- to Growth-Driven Markets*, Washington, DC. http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/gfsr/2014/01/pdf/c3.pdf
- IMF (2014b) 'United Kingdom 2014 Article IV Consultation Concluding Statement of the Mission', 6 June 2014. http://www.imf.org/external/np/ms/2014/060514.
- Ingham G (2004) The Nature of Money, London: Polity Press
- Ingham G (2009) Capitalism, London: Polity
- Jackson B (2005) 'Property-Owning Democracy: A Short History', in O'Neill M and Williamson T (eds) *Property-Owning Democracy: Rawls and Beyond*, Chichester: Wiley-Blackwell http://www.academia.edu/1588355/Property-Owning\_Democracy\_A\_Short\_History
- Jordà O, Schularick M and Taylor A (2011) 'Financial Crises, Credit Booms, and External Imbalances:140 Years of Lessons', *IMF Economic Review*, 59(2): 340–378. http://www.ecb.europa.eu/events/conferences/shared/pdf/net\_mar/Session1\_Paper2\_Jorda\_Schularick\_Taylor.pdf??97a3e017b561b80ef3c542608a279a11
- Katznelson I (2013) Fear Itself: The New Deal and the Origins of Our Time, London, Liveright
- Kay J (2012a) *The Kay Review of UK equity markets and long-term decision making*, London: Department of Business, Innovation and Skills. http://www.ecgi.org/conferences/eu\_actionplan2013/documents/kay\_review\_final\_report.pdf

- Kay J (2012b) 'Why Sony didn't invent the iPod', *Financial Times*, 4 September 2012. http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/7558a99e-f5ed-11e1-a6c2-00144feabdc0. html#axzz38DVmMjQH
- King R and Levine R (1993) 'Finance and Growth: Schumpeter Might Be Right', *Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 108(3): 717–737
- Kollewe J (2014) 'Household debt serious threat to UK recovery, says Bank of England deputy', *Guardian*, 3 July 2014. http://www.theguardian.com/business/2014/jul/03/housing-market-house-prices-economy-bank-of-england
- Krippner G (2011) Capitalizing on Crisis: The Political Origins of the Rise of Finance, Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press
- Kumhof M and Rancière R (2010) 'Inequality, leverage and crises', working paper, Washington, DC: IMF https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/wp/2010/wp10268.pdf
- Lallemand B (2012) *Investing not betting: Making markets serve society*, Brussels: Finance Watch. http://www.finance-watch.org/ifile/Publications/Reports/Investing-not-betting-Finance-Watch-position-paper-on-MiFID-22.pdf
- Lanchester J (2013) 'Are we having fun yet?', London Review of Books, 35(13): 3–8. http://www.lrb.co.uk/v35/n13/john-lanchester/are-we-having-fun-yet
- Lapavitsas C (2013) *Profiting without Producing: How finance exploits us all*, London: Verso
- Lawrence M and McNeil C (2014) Fair shares: Shifting the balance of power in the workplace to boost productivity and pay, London: IPPR. www.ippr.org/publications/fair-shares-shifting-the-balance-of-power-in-the-workplace-to-boost-productivity-and-pay
- Lawton K, Cooke G and Pearce N (2014) *The Condition of Britain: Strategies for social renewal*, London: IPPR. http://www.ippr.org/publications/the-condition-of-britain-strategies-for-social-renewal
- Lent A (2012) Generation Enterprise: The hope for a brighter economic future, London: RSA. http://www.thersa.org/action-research-centre/enterprise-and-design/enterprise/enterprise/generation-enterprise
- Lewis M (2014) Flash Boys: A Wall Street Revolt, London: WW Norton & Co
- London School of Economics [LSE] (2010) *The Future of Finance*, London. http://harr123et.wordpress.com/
- LSE Growth Commission (2013) *Investing for Prosperity: Skills, Infrastructure and innovation*, London: LSE http://www.lse.ac.uk/researchAndExpertise/units/growthCommission/home.aspx
- Mayer C (2013) Firm Commitment: Why the corporation is failing us and how to restore trust in it, Oxford: Oxford University Press
- Mazzucato M (2013) *The Entrepreneurial State: Debunking Public vs. Private Sector Myths*, London: Anthem Press
- McCrank J (2014) 'Dark markets may be more harmful than high-frequency trading', Reuters, 6 April 2014. http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/04/06/us-dark-markets-analysis-idUSBREA3508V20140406
- McLeay M, Radia A and Thomas R (2014) 'Money Creation in the Modern economy', *Bank of England Quarterly Bulletin*, 54(1). http://www.bankofengland.co.uk/publications/Documents/quarterlybulletin/2014/qb14q1.pdf
- Miles D (2013) 'Bank capital requirements: are they costly?'. http://www.voxeu.org/article/bank-capital-requirements-are-they-costly

- Miles D, Yang J and Marcheggiano G (2012) 'Optimal Bank Capital', Economic Journal, 123(567): 1-37. http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1468-0297,2012,02521,x/abstract
- Minsky H (1986) Stabilizing an Unstable Economy, London: McGraw-Hill Professional
- Mirowski P (2014) Never Let a Serious Crisis go to Waste, London: Verso
- Mirowski P and Plehwe D (eds) (2009) The Road from Mont Pèlerin: The Making of the Neo-Liberal Thought Collective, Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press
- Mirrlees J (2010) The Mirrlees Review: Tax by design, London: Institute for Fiscal Studies. http://www.ifs.org.uk/publications/mirrleesreview/
- Mulgan G (2013) The Locust and the Bee: Predators and Creators in Capitalism's Future, London: Princeton University Press
- Murphy R (2014) In the shade: Research on the UK's missing economy, London: Tax Research Centre, http://www.taxresearch.org.uk/Documents/Intheshade.pdf
- Myerson R (2014) 'Rethinking the Principles of Bank Regulation: A Review of Admati and Hellwig's The Bankers' New Clothes,' Journal of Economic Literature, 52(1): 197-210
- Nakamoto M and Wighton D (2007) 'Citigroup chief stays bullish on buy-outs', Financial Times, 9 July 2007, http://www.ft.com/cms/s/80e2987a-2e50-11dc-821c-0000779fd2ac.html
- Nagvi M and Southgate J (2013) 'Banknotes, local currencies and central bank objectives', Bank of England Quarterly Bulletin, 53(4). http://www.bankofengland. co.uk/publications/Documents/quarterlybulletin/2013/qb130403.pdf
- National Audit Office [NAO] (2011) The financial stability interventions, London: HM Treasury. http://www.nao.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2011/07/HMT account\_2010\_2011.pdf
- Offe C (2013) Democratic inequality in the austerity state', Juncture, 20(3): 178-
- Office for National Statistics [ONS] (2014a) 'International Comparisons of Productivity - Final Estimates, 2012', statistical release, 20 February 2014. http://www.ons.gov.uk/ons/rel/icp/international-comparisons-ofproductivity/2012---final-estimates/stb-icp0214.html
- Office for National Statistics [ONS] (2014b) 'Total Wealth, Wealth in Great Britain 2010-12', in Wealth in Great Britain Wave 3, 2010-2012, Newport. http://www.ons.gov.uk/ons/rel/was/wealth-in-great-britain-wave-3/2010-2012/ report--chapter-2--total-wealth.html?format=print
- Office for National Statistics [ONS] (2014c) 'House Price Index, April 2014', statistical release, 15 July 2014. http://www.ons.gov.uk/ons/rel/hpi/house-priceindex/april-2014/index.html
- Office of Fair Trading [OFT] (2010) Review of barriers to entry, expansion and exit in retail banking, London. http://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov. uk/20140402142426/http:/www.oft.gov.uk/shared\_oft/personal-currentaccounts/oft1282
- Office of Fair Trading [OFT] (2013) UK Payment systems: How regulation of UK payment systems could enhance competition and innovation, London. http://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/20140402142426/http://www.oft.gov. uk/OFTwork/markets-work/othermarketswork/payment-systems/
- O'Neill M and Williamson T (eds) (2012) Property-Owning Democracy: Rawls and Beyond, Chichester: Wiley-Blackwell

- Palley T (2007) 'Financialization: what it is and why it matters', working paper 525, New York: Levy Economics Institute. http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers. cfm?abstract id=1077923
- Parliamentary Commission on Banking Standards (2013) Changing banking for good, London: TSO. http://www.parliament.uk/business/committees/ committees-a-z/joint-select/professional-standards-in-the-banking-industry/ news/changing-banking-for-good-report/
- Pierrakis Y and Westlake S (2009) Reshaping the UK economy, the role of public investment in financing growth, London: Nesta. http://www.nesta.org.uk/sites/ default/files/reshaping\_the\_uk\_economy.pdf
- Piketty T (2014) Capital in the Twenty-First Century, Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press
- Peston R (2014) 'Is the UK mending fast enough?', BBC News, 22 April 2014. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/business-27108059
- Pettifor A (2013a) Just Money How Society can break the Despotic Power of Finance, London: Prime Economics
- Pettifor A (2013b) 'The power to create money 'out of thin air': Understanding capitalism's elastic production of money and moving on beyond Adam Smith and 'fractional reserve banking', Prime Economics website, 2 January 2013. http://www.primeeconomics.org/?p=1443
- Philippon T (2008) 'The evolution of the US financial industry from 1860 to 2007: theory and evidence'. http://economics.stanford.edu/files/Philippon5 20.pdf
- Philipon T and Reshef A (2012) 'Wages and human capital in the US finance industry: 1909-2006', Quarterly Journal of Economics, 127(4): 1-59
- PwC (2010) 'Red ink rising: how worrying is the UK economy's total debt burden?' UK Economic Forecast, November 2010. http://www.pwcwebcast.co.uk/ukeo\_ nov2010\_debt.pdf
- Pylypczak D (2014) 'How Does General Electric Make Money?', Dividend.com, 25 February 2014. http://www.dividend.com/how-to-invest/how-does-generalelectric-make-money-ge/
- Rawls J (1985) 'Justice as Fairness: Political not metaphysical', Philosophy and Public Affairs, 14(3): 223-251. http://philosophyfaculty.ucsd.edu/faculty/ rarneson/Philosophy%20167/Rawlsjusticeasfairness.pdf
- Reed H (2014), 'Piketty, Chris Giles and wealth inequality: it's all about the discontinuities', Guardian, 29 May 2014. http://www.theguardian.com/news/ datablog/2014/may/29/piketty-chris-giles-and-wealth-inequality-its-all-aboutthe-discontinuities
- Reed H and Himmelweit JM (2012) Where have all the wages gone? Lost pay and profits outside financial services, London: TUC
- Reuters (2013) 'Off-exchange trading volumes hit record high in Europe', 17 October 2013. http://uk.reuters.com/article/2013/10/17/darktrading-europeidUKL6N0I71RF20131017
- Sainsbury D (2013) Progressive Capitalism: How To Achieve Economic Growth, Liberty and Social Justice, London: Biteback Publishing
- Santos T (2014) 'Evidence from the Bond Market on Banks' "Too-Big-to-Fail" Subsidy', Economic Policy Review, 20(2). http://www.newyorkfed.org/research/ epr/2014/1403sant.pdf
- Schularick M and Taylor M (2012) 'Credit Booms Gone Bust: Monetary Policy, Leverage Cycles, and Financial Crises, 1870–2008', American Economic Review, 102(2): 1029-1061

- Seely A (2014) Taxation of banking, briefing note SN 5251, London: House of Commons Library. http://www.parliament.uk/briefing-papers/sn05251.pdf
- Shiller R (2000) Irrational Exuberance, London: Crown Business
- Silver N (2012) The Signal and the Noise: Why So Many Predictions Fail but Some Don't, London: Penguin
- Slater S and Vellacott C (2014) 'Barclays on "collision course" with shareholders over bonus bonanza', Reuters, 11 March 2014. http://uk.reuters.com/ article/2014/03/11/uk-banks-barclays-bonuses-idUKBREA2A1HO20140311
- Stephens P (2014) 'Nothing can dent the divine right of bankers', Financial Times, 16 January 2014. http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/55f08712-7ddb-11e3-95dd-00144feabdc0.html
- Streeck W (2011) 'The Crises of Democratic Capitalism', New Left Review, 71. http://newleftreview.org/II/71/wolfgang-streeck-the-crises-of-democraticcapitalism
- Streeck W (2012) 'Markets and People', New Left Review, 73. http://newleftreview. org/II/73/wolfgang-streeck-markets-and-peoples
- Streeck W (2014) Buying Time: The delayed crisis of democratic capitalism, London: Verso
- Sweezy P (1995) 'Economic Reminiscences', Monthly Review, 47(1)
- Sweezy P and Magdoff H (1983) 'Production and Finace', Monthly Review, 35(1)
- Taibbi M (2009) 'The Great American Bubble Machine', Rolling Stone, 1082, 9-23 July 2009. http://www.rollingstone.com/politics/news/the-great-americanbubble-machine-20100405#ixzz1gRtTc3wX
- TheCityUK (2012) Economic Contribution of UK Financial and Professional Services 2012, London. http://www.thecityuk.com/research/our-work/reports-list/ economic-contribution-of-uk-financial-and-professional-services-2012/
- Treanor J (2012) 'Sweden's Handelsbanken the publicity-shy bank with a growing empire', Guardian, 14 September 2012 http://www.theguardian.com/ business/2012/sep/14/handelsbanken-sweden-customers-first
- Turner A (2009) 'How to tame global finance', Prospect magazine, September 2009. http://www.prospectmagazine.co.uk/magazine/how-to-tame-global-finance
- Turner A (2010) 'What do banks do? Why do credit booms and busts occur and what can public policy do about it?' in London School of Economics (ed) The Future of Finance, London. http://harr123et.files.wordpress.com/2010/07/ futureoffinance-chapter11.pdf
- Turner A (2012) 'Monetary and Financial Stability: Lessons from the crisis and from classic economic texts', speech, South African Reserve Bank, 2 November 2012. http://www.princeton.edu/jrc/conferences/financial-markets/Turner\_ Speech.pdf
- Turner A (2013) 'Debt, money and Mephistopheles: How do we get out of this mess?', speech, CASS Business School, 6 February 2013. http://www.fsa.gov. uk/static/pubs/speeches/0206-at.pdf
- Turner A (2014) 'Escaping the debt addiction: monetary and macro-prudential policy in the post crisis world', speech, Centre for Financial Studies, Frankfurt, 10 February 2014. http://ineteconomics.org/sites/inet.civicactions.net/files/ Frankfurt%20Escaping%20the%20debt%20addiction%2010%20FEB.pdf
- Unger R (1998) Democracy realized: The progress alternative, London: Verso
- Unger R (2008) 'Using the crisis to remake the market', discussion paper. http://www.law.harvard.edu/faculty/unger/english/pdfs/UsingTheCrisis.pdf
- Unger R (2009) The Left Alternative, London: Verso

- Unger R and Wood S (2014) 'Juncture interview: Roberto Unger on the means and ends of the political left', Juncture website, 22 January 2014. http://www.ippr. org/juncture/juncture-interview-roberto-unger-on-the-means-and-ends-of-thepolitical-left
- Werner R (2009) 'Understanding and forecasting the credit cycle why the mainstream paradigm in economics and finance collapsed', Q-Finance. http://www.gfinance.com/macroeconomic-issues-viewpoints/understandingand-forecasting-the-credit-cyclewhy-the-mainstream-paradigm-in-economicsand-finance-collapsed?full
- Werner R (2011) 'Towards a New Research Programme on 'Banking and the Economy' - Implications of the Quantity Theory of Credit for the Prevention and Resolution of Banking and Debt Crises' http://eprints.soton.ac.uk/339271/1/ Werner\_IRFA\_QTC\_2012.pdf
- Werner R (2012) 'The Euro-Crisis: A To-Do-List for the ECB', discussion paper 1-12. Southampton: Centre for Banking. Finance and Sustainable Development. http://eprints.soton.ac.uk/341648/1/CBFSD 1-12 Werner ECB To-Do-List 30 July 2012.pdf
- White S (2013) 'Citizenship ownership: the lost radicalism of the centre?', OpenDemocracy, 8 November 2013. http://www.opendemocracy.net/ ourkingdom/stuart-white/citizen-ownership-lost-radicalism-of-centre
- Wilson H (2013) 'Handelsbanken is championing an old way of doing new UK business', Telegraph, 24 August 2013. http://www.telegraph.co.uk/finance/ newsbysector/banksandfinance/10264024/Handelsbanken-is-championing-anold-way-of-doing-new-UK-business.html
- Wolf M (2012) 'Two cheers for Britain's banking reform', Financial Times, 14 June 2012. http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/270b4f5e-b573-11e1-ab92-00144feabdc0.html
- Wolf M (2013a) 'Bank of England's Mark Carney places a bet on big finance', Financial Times, 29 October 2013. http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/08dea9d4-4002-11e3-8882-00144feabdc0.html
- Wolf M (2013b) 'Why bankers are intellectually naked', Financial Times, 17 March 2013. http://www.ft.com/cms/s/2/39c38b74-715d-11e2-9b5c-00144feab49a. html#axzz2wz6MwTtJ
- Wolf M (2013c) 'Banking, credit and money', CoreEcon blog, 11 November 2013. http://core-econ.org/martin-wolf-banking-credit-and-money/#more-92
- Wolf M (2014) 'Strip private banks of their power to create money', Financial Times, 24 April 2014. http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/7f000b18-ca44-11e3-bb92-00144feabdc0.html#axzz3AjbtzodC